The World of
Biblical
Perspective

Animism – A
Worldview

The belief in spirits and their effect on our world appears in
just about every culture. Christianity should replace this
anti-Christian worldview, but instead many Christians just
incorporate it into their own belief system. Dr. Pat Zukeran
contrasts these two belief systems.

Worldview of Animism
From Genesis to the present, the biblical worldview has
clashed with the worldview of animism. Animism (or folk
religion) is a religion that sees a spirit or spiritual force
behind every event, and many objects of the physical world
carry some spiritual significance.
In most parts of the world, animism blends in with formal
religions. Among followers of the major religions lie many
animistic beliefs and practices. Animistic beliefs actually
dominate the world. Most Taiwanese believe in the Chinese folk
religions. Most Hindus and Muslims in Central and Southeast
Asia, and most Buddhists in China and Japan combine their
religion with various animistic beliefs and practices. In many
parts of the world, Christianity has not displaced the local
folk religion but coexists beside it in an uneasy tension.
The animistic worldview contains both the observed or physical
world and the unseen or spirit world. There is no sharp
distinction between the two realities; what happens in one
affects the other. The seen or physical world consists of what
we can see, feel, and experience. It includes forces of nature
and physical beings. In the seen world the earth plays a
prominent role because it is viewed as a living entity and is

often worshiped as Mother Earth. Nature is believed to be
alive. Hills, caves, mountains, and lakes are often revered as
sacred places. Animals may be embodiments of spirits. Many are
worshiped as sacred, such as the cow and monkey in India.
Plants can also contain spirits and some are worshiped.
Forests are seen as places where the spirits dwell. Trees like
oaks, cedars, and ash are worshiped in Europe. In many parts
of the world, there exist numerous subhuman beings that are
supposed to live in lakes, forests, and caves. For example, in
Europe they include mythical beings like trolls, gnomes, and
fairies.
The unseen world of animism begins with the understanding of
“mana,” or the life force that permeates the entire universe.
This power is impersonal and not worshiped. This sacred power
concentrates more heavily in the deities, sacred people,
places, or objects. This mana rules over all creation and is
not controlled by the gods or man.
Also part of the unseen world is the Supreme God. Following
him are a host of lesser gods who dwell in particular regions.
Following the gods are the spirits, who often dwell in nature
and are confined to a specific area. Then there are the
spirits of the ancestors who continue to play a role with the
living.
There also exist unseen forces that include supernatural
powers like fate, cosmic moral order, the evil eye, magic, and
witchcraft. There are also impersonal energy forces in objects
that give the objects power. These objects are believed to
give a person power to do good or evil.
In the Bible, God transforms the animistic views of Israel
into a biblical view. He teaches them that the other gods are
not gods at all (Isaiah 43:10). He condemns the use of magic,
witchcraft, and divination. He shows that suffering is not the
result of the spirits or the gods but His sovereign act of

bringing people back to Himself.

Themes in Animism
Do

you

ever

wonder

why

some

Christians

worship

their

ancestors? It derives from the first of several themes within
the ancient religion of animism. The first of the themes is a
community-centered life. The ancestors, the living, and the
unborn are the center of existence. The clan life is the most
important entity because an individual has meaning only in the
context of a community.
The second theme is the role of the spirit world. Humans live
in a world surrounded by supernatural beings and forces, most
of which are hostile to humans. The worlds of the seen and the
unseen are interconnected. For this reason, people spend their
time seeking to appease the gods, the spirits, and the
ancestors with offerings or bribes. Extreme care is taken to
maintain the harmony between the two worlds. Since all created
things are connected, a simple act like eating a fruit from
the wrong tree may bring disaster.
Third is the focus on the present. The primary concern is with
the here and now. People seek to deal with success and
failure, power and knowledge needed to control life.
Fourth is the focus on power. People view themselves as
constantly struggling against spirits, other humans, and
supernatural forces. Everything that happens can be explained
by powers at war. The goal is to attain power to control the
forces around them.
Fifth is pragmatism. Animists are not interested in academic
understanding of spiritual and scientific truth but in
securing good, meaningful life and protection from evil. The
test of a folk religion is, “does it work?” To achieve their
goals, most people will turn to several methods that may be
contradictory in hopes that one will work. I was once speaking

to a Chinese woman who was suffering from lung cancer.
Although she attended church and prayed to the Lord for
healing, she also visited the Chinese Buddhist temple seeking
prayers for healing from the priests. For those in animistic
cultures, in times of need people will beseech aid from
various religions or gods to find a method that works.
Sixth is transformation and transportation. Things may not be
what they appear to be. Spirits can take the form of animals
or plants. Shamans in a trance believe they can travel to
distant places and bring harm to an enemy. They also believe
they can travel to the spirit world, find information, or
retrieve lost souls.
Seventh, animism takes a holistic view of life. The obsession
with invoking good luck and avoiding bad luck involves every
aspect of life–from what you eat, to where you place furniture
(such the current feng shui fad), to how you sleep. In Al
Hambra, Los Angeles where there is a large population of
Chinese, houses with the number “4” in the address do not
sell. The number four, pronounced “shee” in Chinese, is the
first letter in the word for death, so the number is
considered very unlucky.{1}
Eighth is particularism. People are tied to their land. Each
community has its own set of gods and spirits. The gods gave
the people their land, and that is where the ancestors reside.
In battles, victories and defeats are attributed to the power
of the territorial gods.
Finally, fear plays a major role. In a world full of spirits,
omens, and spells, life is rarely secure. Many see the world
as a hostile and dangerous place filled with spirits and
forces antagonistic to people. Seemingly mundane activities
such as moving the wrong rock can bring potential disaster.
People turn to their ancestors, gods and spirits for
protection.

The focus of the Christian life, in contrast, is the
relationship believers have with God. God’s relationship with
mankind is based on grace and love. Since God is gracious, He
does not need to be constantly appeased by believers. His laws
are clearly revealed to us in the Bible. When we disobey, we
may suffer the consequences of our sin or experience His
discipline, which is always motivated by His love and intended
to bring us to a right relationship with Him. In times of
difficulty, we do not fear His wrath but He invites us to draw
even closer to Him. 1 John 4:16-18 says, “God is love. Whoever
lives in love lives in God and God in him. In this way, love
is made complete among us so that we will have confidence on
the day of judgment because in this world we are like Him.
There is no fear in love. But perfect love drives out fear . .
.” Although believers encounter tragedy and suffering, we do
not live in fear but in faith, trusting in the character of
God.

Gods in Animism
It may surprise you that most animistic religions teach that
there exists one Supreme Being. He is often described as
omniscient, eternal, beneficent, omnipotent and righteous. He
is the creator, the moral lawgiver, punishes those who do
evil, and blesses those who do good.
However, this being has distanced himself from man and cannot
be known personally. Legends abound that he was once near but
was angered with man and removed himself. He left men to their
own devices and used lesser gods and spirits to do His will
and serve as His ambassadors.
Therefore, most of the worship goes to the lesser gods and
spirits who are in direct contact with humans. Anthropologist
Wilhelm Schmidt studied numerous cultures and concluded that
man’s first religion was monotheism, which then corrupted into
polytheism.{2} This would concur with Paul’s timeline of man’s
rejection of God that he lays out in Romans 1.

An example comes from the folk religion of China. Long before
Confucianism, Taoism, or Buddhism, the Chinese worshiped Shang
Ti, the Lord of heaven. He alone was worshiped until the Zhou
dynasty, which began in 1000 B.C. From then on, only the
emperor was allowed to pay homage to Shang Ti, and the
knowledge of Shang Ti among the common people was lost. The
worship-starved Chinese eventually embraced the religions of
Confucianism, Taoism, and Buddhism that provided spiritual
knowledge and worship.{3} Numerous stories like these abound
throughout the world. In Korea, the supreme God is called
Hananim. The Gedeo people of Ethiopia call Him Magano.
Missionaries use this belief of a high God to point people to
the God of the Bible.
Following the Supreme God is a host of lesser gods. These
beings mediate between man and the Supreme Being, but must
first be paid homage. Gods possess specific powers and are
localized to a geographical area. The gods inhabit places such
as rivers, mountains, forests, oceans, etc. Some gods exercise
power over human affairs (business, marriage, death, etc.)
other gods exercise powers over nature (storms, rain, etc.)
Among the Hawaiians, Lono is the god of the oceans and
controls the clouds and storms. Pele, the fire goddess, dwells
in the volcanoes. Many still honor these gods in Hawaii today.
The biblical worldview teaches that a personal, omniscient,
omnipotent, and omnipresent God governs the universe
(Colossians 1:16-17). He alone rules creation and there are no
other gods besides him (Isaiah 43:10). The God of the Bible is
not distant from man, but mankind has distanced ourselves from
God. God remains involved in the affairs of this world,
constantly pursuing men and women to receive His gift of grace
and forgiveness through Jesus Christ.

Spirits and Ancestors
Do you ever wonder if there are spirits in forests or other
dark places? Can the dead communicate with the living? Animism

holds to a belief that numerous spirits exercise their power
over places where they dwell, such as mountains, streams, and
rivers. Spirits have never inhabited human bodies, and since
they can be either good or evil they must constantly be
appeased. For example, the South Sea islanders ask forgiveness
of the trees they cut down for canoes so that the spirits of
the trees will not harm them.{4}
There also exist legendary half-divine beings. Some are humans
who became gods. Some gods are thought to have become human.
For example, the pharaoh of Egypt and the emperor of Japan
were believed to be descendants of the sun god. Many teach
these beings had supernatural birth and did not die, but
vanished into the sky. Many are believed to have taught humans
valuable skills like making fire, canoes, houses, planting
fruits, etc.
Important in animism is the remembrance of the ancestors.
Animism teaches that people possess immortal souls. At death
the soul is free to wander near the grave, travel the earth,
or enter the world of the spirits. The spirits of the
ancestors participate in the daily lives of family members.
Neglecting to honor them has severe consequences. Souls of the
departed who did not live fulfilled lives or died tragic
deaths become ghosts. Ghosts search for bodies to inhabit and
often bring harm.
At death, one enters the realm of the ancestors who maintain a
relationship with the family. Ancestors remain deeply
interested in the family they began. They care for, protect,
and punish those who seek to do harm.
Ancestors are revered for several reasons. First, as the
founders of the family, they remain interested in the care of
the family. Second, they have answered the question of what
follows death, so they can help the living through dreams,
necromancers, and visions. Third, some have accomplished great
achievements, which must be celebrated. Fourth, animists

believe they protect the family. Fifth, they function as
mediators between God and the family.
One’s happiness in the afterlife depends on the care given by
one’s descendants. Anyone banished from a family or tribe in
essence becomes extinct with no one to remember or care for
them.
As Christians, we agree with the animists that there is an
immaterial soul that exists beyond the grave. We also place
the family as a high priority. One of the Ten Commandments is
for children to honor their father and mother. However, no
departed souls remain on earth. According to Hebrews 9:27 upon
death, one is immediately in heaven or hell. Secondly, the
dead do not have contact with the living. In Luke 16, the rich
man who was suffering in hell sought a way to communicate with
his living family to warn them of their fate. However, he was
not able to communicate in any way nor could the living
communicate with him. Christians celebrate and honor the
memory of our loved ones, but we do not worship them nor seek
to appease their spirits. We wait with joy and anticipation in
knowing we will be united again in the kingdom of our Lord
Jesus Christ.

Basic Practices in Animism
In animism there are numerous taboos or prohibitions.
Prohibitions are made to preserve the harmony between the
spiritual world and physical world. Places or people where the
life force is concentrated are protected. Myriads of taboos
exist and violation of them can result in cursing of a
community and must be atoned for by sacrifices.
Second, there are sacred places. Sacred places of worship
exist to commune with the spiritual world. These are places
where sacred power is concentrated. In Haiti there is a sacred
tree where a pact with the devil was signed over 200 years ago
by the animistic witch doctors. These witch doctors were most

displeased when Christian pastors recently prayed over the
tree and successfully commanded the spirits to leave it.
Third, there are sacred things. A whole host of objects
possess power and are potentially dangerous. Stones are often
believed to possess sacred power. This is one reason you can
easily find crystal jewelry and other semi-precious stones for
sale in catalogs and stores. Certain plants and insects are
believed to be sacred and taboo. Carved images are believed to
possess the spirit of divinities.
Fourth, there are sacred actions. Worship includes sacrifices
of animals or plants to the deities. The priests or shamans
perform the sacred rites. Omens play an essential role; this
is the origin of saying “God bless you” after someone sneezes,
to protect the spirits from jumping into the suddenly
vulnerable person. Signs in the heavens and certain reptiles
or animals encountered in a day (such as a black cat crossing
one’s path portending bad luck) may predict one’s future.
Fifth, there are sacred words. There are many oaths, curses,
and blessings. The spells of both white and black witchcraft
are sacred words. Words are charged with sacred power if
uttered by a priest. Such words possess the sacred power,
mana.
Sixth, there are sacred persons. Witches use their powers for
good and evil. They can use their powers to protect
communities from enemies. They can use their power to
communicate with the gods and spirits. In most societies,
witchcraft and sorcery are most feared. Witches are believed
to travel great distances in short periods, kill at a
distance, and master demons. Witches have supernatural powers
to inflict harm on others. They can cast spells on others.
They can inject foreign bodies into a victim, causing illness.
Witches have the ability to communicate with dead spirits.
Many societies believe they can transform themselves into
animals.

Then there is the shaman or the medicine man. He can cure
sicknesses. He directs sacrificial rites and escorts souls to
the other world. At times he can leave his body and observe
events from a distance. He is born into the family or earns
the job by passing tests and rituals. There is also the sacred
king. Then there are sub-humans such as trolls and water
spirits. Finally there are “little people,” such as
leprechauns.
Seventh, there are sacred rituals that must be performed
regularly. The head of the family performs some; others
require the expertise of the priests.
Eighth, there is the practice of magic and divination. The art
of casting spells and communicating with the spirit world are
reserved for the priests.
The Christian must be aware when his practices are influenced
by animism. Often many feel that saying “amen” or wearing a
cross brings protection. Others use sacred stones or believe
performing a ritual will bring them fortune. A Christian has
direct access to God through Christ and does not need to rely
on another person of a sacred office. Also, Christians have
all we need in Christ and do not need powers from the
spiritual realm. Christ has given us all we need to overcome.

Overcoming Animism
As our study has revealed, fear is the overriding disposition
among those in animistic religions. There are several reasons
for this. First, one is never really sure if a taboo has been
broken and the gods, the spirits, or the ancestors have been
angered. Should one of these beings become angered, they may
inflict horrific punishments. In Hawaii, there are several
frightening stories about the night marchers, the spirits of
ancient warriors who march along a sacred path each night. It
is believed that some people have been killed because they
were in the path of the night marchers.

A second reason for the prevalence of fear is that animism
includes some of the most feared practices known to man.
Sorcery, magic and voodoo are some of the ancient arts that
strike terror in the hearts of people. It is a frightening
thing to know that a priest or witch has placed a curse upon
you.
Throughout the Bible and even today, believers continually
encounter animistic practices and thinking. In times of
crisis, many young Christians will pray to God, but also seek
help from their animistic religion.
Among Christians, animistic beliefs will be displaced only
when Christians transform their minds with God’s word and free
themselves from the life of fear in animism. Transformation
takes place when Christians understand the Bible explains the
true nature of the universe. First, in contrast to the many
temperamental gods in animism, the Bible teaches that there is
only one God. Isaiah 43:10 states, “‘You are my witnesses,’
declares the Lord, ‘and my servant whom I have chosen, so that
you may know and believe me and understand that I am he.
Before me no god was formed, nor will there be one after me.'”
There is no pantheon of gods–only the one true God, and all
others are false gods.
Second, in the Bible God forbids the animistic practices of
witchcraft, necromancy, magic, and worship of foreign spirits.
Deuteronomy 18:10 commands, “Let no one be found among you who
sacrifices his son or daughter in the fire, who practices
divination, sorcery, interprets omens, engages in witchcraft,
or casts spells, or who consults the dead.” Those who practice
these arts are entertaining spirits who are opposed to God and
seek the destruction of all people.
Third, Christians do not need to live in fear of hostile
spirit beings and spells. Christ, who loves His people, has
triumphed over all. Colossians 2:15 says that He “disarmed the
powers and authorities, [making] a public spectacle of them,

triumphing over them by the cross.”
Christ has brought into submission all authorities under His
rule. Not only that, nothing enters into our life until it
first filters through His loving hand. God’s hand of
protection shelters His people. David wrote in the Psalms, “He
who dwells in the shelter of the Most High will rest in the
shadow of the Almighty. I will say of the Lord, ‘He is my
refuge and my fortress, my God whom I trust'” (Ps. 91:1). When
tragedy strikes, Christians understand that its purpose is not
to punish believers, but to teach us new things about God and
ourselves, refining our character to make us more like Him.
Christians can be freed from a life of fear and find joy in a
life of faith in Christ.
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Jehovah’s
Witnesses:
Witnessing to the Witnesses –
Understanding and Responding
to False Doctrine
Dr. Zukeran provides us with a concise summary of the key
doctrinal issues in the beliefs taught by Jehovah’s
Witnesses.
Understanding these problems held by their
followers in areas such as the resurrection of Christ, the
Holy Spirit, and false prophecies, prepares us to be more
effective witnesses for Christ to members of their faith.

History of the Watch Tower
One of the most aggressive and fastest growing cults is the
Jehovah’s Witnesses. Today they have a worldwide organization
that numbers about 3.5 million members operating in 205
countries. Several factors account for this rapid growth. The
first is their zealous door-to-door evangelism. Second, we
Christians have failed to make a solid defense of our faith
against their attacks when they have come to our door. The
result is the Witnesses continue unchallenged in the
propagation of their organization and deceive many. Third, the
rise of the cults are a fulfillment of the prophetic warnings

given by Jesus and the Apostles.
In this essay I want to look at the beliefs of the Witnesses
and then give the reader practical witnessing strategies. The
history of the Jehovah’s Witnesses begins with the founder of
the organization Charles Taze Russell. He was a member of the
Congregational Church who came to reject the doctrine of hell
and eternal punishment. In 1870, with no formal education, he
began a Bible society which eventually named him pastor. In
1884, he founded Zion’s Watchtower and Tract Society in
Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, which is now the Watch Tower Bible
and Tract Society headquartered in Brooklyn, New York. Since
then they have mushroomed into an organization which produces
more literature in one year than the Christian and Catholic
churches combined. And, of all the cults, their missionary
forces are the most well trained in evangelism.
Witnesses deviate from biblical Christianity in several areas.
I will discuss some of their major doctrinal errors. First,
like all the cults, they deny the Trinity. They believe there
is one God, Jehovah. Jesus, is actually Michael the Archangel,
the first of God’s creation, who became flesh at the
incarnation. After the resurrection, He returned to heaven as
Michael the Archangel.(1) The Holy Spirit is not God but an
active force much like electricity or fire.(2)
Second, Witnesses deny the bodily resurrection of Christ, but
instead believe He was raised as a spirit and manifested
Himself several times in different materialized bodies.(3)
Third, they deny the existence of hell and eternal punishment,
but believe in total annihilation after death. Only the elite
ruling class, the 144,000, are allowed to go to heaven. The
faithful Jehovah’s Witnesses remain unconscious after death
till they are resurrected in the Millennium. Those who are not
in the organization are annihilated after death.(4)
Fourth, Witnesses have a works-oriented salvation. Salvation

is not based upon a relationship with Christ, but found in the
organization. One must serve the society, and depending on
one’s faithfulness and absolute obedience, one may be
saved.(5)
Fifth, they believe that Jesus returned invisibly in 1914 and
established His throne in heaven. At Armageddon, God will
destroy all evil, and abolish all the world’s governments, and
establish a new Paradise on earth. Then the living and
resurrected Jehovah’s Witnesses will inherit Paradise earth.
The 144,000 mentioned earlier will rule with Jesus. At this
time all unbelievers who have died will be raised (with some
exceptions) and will study under the Witnesses during the
Millennium, a period of a thousand years. Studying with them
will be the unbelievers who have survived Armageddon. After
the thousand years, their faith will be tested because God
will release Satan from the abyss. At that point all
unbelievers will have to choose between Satan or Jehovah.
Those who reject Jehovah will be annihilated.(6)
Clearly the doctrines of the Jehovah’s Witnesses deviate in
critical ways from sound biblical principles. Next, I want to
discuss approaches to evangelizing Jehovah’s Witnesses.

False Prophecies of the Watch Tower
One of the most effective ways to evangelize Jehovah’s
Witnesses is to destroy their faith in the Society. Remember,
salvation is found only in this organization. The Watch Tower
Society is seen as the spokesman for God. If you can show
Witnesses the serious errors of the organization, they will
begin to have doubts and questions. This can sometimes lead
them to leave the Society.
Attacking the Society’s record of false prophecy can cause JWs
to to question the organization. This approach is effective
because they claim to have the true understanding of the end
times. If we can show them that the organization has been

constantly wrong in the area of prophecy, this will certainly
make an impact. When the Jehovah’s Witnesses show up at your
door again, begin first by asking them, “Are you prophets of
God?” Some will say, “Yes.” Others may say, “We are prophets
in a sense.” You must make it clear there is no such thing as
“a prophet in a sense.” There are only true prophets and false
prophets. Some may deny being prophets. If so, show them a
copy of the April 1, 1972, Watch Tower article on page 197,
which states clearly that they are prophets.
Second, define clearly what makes a true prophet and a false
prophet using Deuteronomy 18:20-22. A true prophet speaks in
the name of Jehovah and predicts future things which come to
pass. A false prophet speaks in the name of Jehovah and
predicts future things which do not come to pass. Make sure
they understand this, for this is the most critical step.
Third, ask them, “Is there an organization that fits the
character of a false prophet?” That’s when you say, “Let’s
take a look at the Watch Tower Organization.” Have handy
copies of the articles mentioned here. The 1889 issue, “The
Time is at Hand,” page 101 states, “The battle of the great
day of God Almighty (Rev. 16:14), which will end in A.D. 1914,
with the complete overthrow of earth’s present rulership, is
already commenced.” This 1914 prediction of Christ’s return
never came true.
Then the Watch Tower predicted that Christ would return in
1925. The 1918 issue of, “Millions Now Living Will Never Die,”
p. 89 states, “Therefore we may confidently expect that 1925
will mark the return of Abraham, Isaac, Jacob, and the
faithful prophets of old, particularly those named by the
apostle in Hebrews 11 to the condition of human perfection.”
This proved to be another false prophecy.
The Watch Tower made a third prophecy of the return of Christ;
this one was to occur in 1975. The August 15, 1968, issue of,
Why Are You Looking Forward to 1975?, p. 494, predicted the

return of Christ in 1975. Once again the Witnesses were shown
to be false prophets. If the Witnesses don’t believe these
articles are real, tell them to look them up in their church’s
library.
Another interesting prophecy is found on page 154 of their
book You Can Live Forever in Paradise on Earth. Here they
state, “Some of the generation living in 1914 will see the end
of the system of things and survive it.” Most of the 1914
generation are dead, and the few remaining are very old. In
just a few years, the Watch Tower will again have another
false prophecy. When presented clearly, the record of the
Watch Tower’s false prophecies is a very effective tool in
witnessing to JWs.
(A free PDF file of copies of these false prophecies, as well
as helpful information on the invention of the word “Jehovah,”
is available here: JW-False_Prophecies)

The Name of God
Another effective avenue of witnessing to the Witnesses is in
the name of God. Jehovah’s Witnesses state that God’s true
name is “Jehovah.” They say the term “God,” is merely a title,
and that the real name for God is “Jehovah.” In fact they go
so far as to say that unless one calls on the true name of
God, “Jehovah,” one cannot be saved.(7)
Let’s take a real close look at the name “Jehovah” and see if
it is in fact the true name of God. The term “Jehovah” is
actually a false reading of the Hebrew pronunciation of God,
or YAHWEH. Allow me to explain where the word “Jehovah” comes
from. The words in the Hebrew Old Testament contained no
vowels. The words were constructed of consonant letters only.
The Scribes knew what vowels to use in the pronunciation of
the words by the construction of the consonants, the context,
and memory. It was written this way until the fifth century
when the Masoretes added the vowels under the consonants in

their version of the Old Testament known as the Masoretic
Text.
The name of God in the Old Testament spelled YHWH, was
considered holy, and was not to be read aloud. Instead, when
the Hebrews came upon YHWH, they would say ADONAY, which means
“Lord.” In order to indicate this substitution, the Massoretes
placed the vowels of ADONAY or the English equivalent of e, o,
and a underneath the consonants of YHWH. Later some Christian
translators mistakenly combined the vowels of ADONAY with the
consonants of YHWH producing the word “Jehovah.” Now the term
is recognized to be a late hybrid form never used by the Jews.
That’s the origin of the word “Jehovah.” Let’s now look at
what other scholars say about the name “Jehovah.”
Webster’s Collegiate Dictionary: “Jehovah” — False reading of
the Hebrew YAHWEH.(8)
Encyclopedia Americana: “Jehovah” — erroneous form of the name
of the God of Israel.(9)
Encyclopedia Britannica: The Masoretes who from the 6th to the
10th century worked to reproduce the original text of the
Hebrew Bible replaced the vowels of the name YHWH with the
vowel signs of Adonai or Elohim. Thus the artificial name
Jehovah came into being.(10)
The Jewish Encyclopedia: “Jehovah” — a mispronunciation of the
Hebrew YHWH the name of God. This pronunciation is
grammatically impossible.(11)
The New Jewish Encyclopedia: It is clear that the word Jehovah
is an artificial composite.(12)
According to the Encyclopedia Judaica, p. 680, vol. 7, “the
true pronunciation of the tetragrammaton YHWH was never lost.
The name was pronounced Yahweh. It was regularly pronounced
this way at least until 586 B.C., as is clear from the Lachish
Letters written shortly before this date.”

Therefore, for Jehovah’s Witnesses to insist Jehovah is the
true name of God and that one is saved only if he calls on
that name, is an error. When Witnesses appear at your door
explain to them the name “Jehovah” and read what the scholars
say about Jehovah. Also remember, God uses many names for
Himself such as, King of Kings, the Lion of Judah, the Alpha
and the Omega, and others. When JWs realize what the
authoritative sources have to say, especially the encyclopedia
references, they will begin to realize the need to take a
serious look at this error in the organization.

The Bodily Resurrection of Christ
A third subject area for effective witnessing to Witnesses is
the bodily resurrection of Christ. Witnesses believe that
Christ’s crucified body was disintegrated by Jehovah never to
exist again. Accordingly, Jesus was raised as a spirit who
then materialized and appeared in several different fleshly
bodies as the angels had done. Indeed, it was in this form
that He appeared to His disciples; i.e., He wasn’t in a human
body; He just appeared to be human. He ascended into heaven as
a spirit and once again became Michael the Archangel.(13) This
doctrine can be easily disproved.
First, in Luke 24:36-43, Jesus clearly states in verse 39 that
He is not a spirit but a man of flesh and bone. He even ate
food to prove that He was not a spirit but had a physical
body. In John 20:24-27, Jesus shows Thomas His wounds. Jesus
is clearly demonstrating to His disciples that the body
previously on the cross had been resurrected. If Jesus had a
different body than the one on the cross, He would have been
deliberately deceiving the disciples. Ask the Witness, “Would
Jesus deliberately deceive His disciples into believing
something that was not true?”
Next, turn to some passages where Jesus predicts the
resurrection of His body. In John 2:19-21 Jesus says, “Destroy
this temple and in three days I will raise it up.” See Acts

2:26-27, another prophecy of the Messiah’s bodily
resurrection. Clearly the prophecies and Jesus’ appearances
prove a bodily resurrection.
Witnesses cite 1 Peter 3:18 and 1 Cor. 15:44-50 to back up
their belief. In 1 Peter 3:18 we read, “Christ died once and
for all… he being put to death in the flesh but made alive by
the spirit.” This verse does not prove Jesus is a spirit. This
verse says that Jesus was raised in the Spirit and by the
Spirit of God who gives life. Romans 8:11 states that the Holy
Spirit was involved in raising Jesus from the dead. Jesus was
not raised as a spirit but by the power of the Holy Spirit.
According to 1 Cor. 15:50, “flesh and blood cannot inherit the
kingdom of God.” Since Jesus is in heaven, Witnesses say He
must be a spirit.(14) They are correct in saying that the
earthly body cannot enter heaven. However, when Jesus rose, He
had a glorified body (Luke 24:39). Therefore, He can dwell in
heaven because of His glorified state. According to 1 Cor
15:39, “All flesh is not the same: Men have one kind of flesh,
animals have another…. There are also heavenly bodies and
there are earthly bodies.” Christ’s glorified body allows Him
to travel in the earthly and heavenly dimensions. Some verses
indicate that Christ exists in heaven in bodily form. “For in
him all the fullness of Deity dwells in bodily form”
Colossians 2:9. The verb “dwells” in the Greek is katoikei,
and is in the present tense. In other words, Jesus has a
glorified body in heaven, the one that was resurrected. Note
also 1 Timothy 2:5, “There is one God and one mediator, the
man Christ Jesus.” The verb “is,” is a present tense verb
also. How can Jesus be a man if He is Michael the Archangel?
Seeing these errors may prompt them to seek the truth.

The Holy Spirit
A fourth avenue of effective evangelism with Jehovah’s
Witnesses is the subject of the deity of the Holy Spirit. As I
mentioned earlier, the Jehovah’s Witnesses believe that the

Holy Spirit is not a person because they see the Holy Spirit
as a force–much like electricity or fire. Here is what
Jehovah’s Witnesses say about the Holy Spirit.
In their book You Can Live Forever In Paradise on Earth, they
state, “As for the `Holy Spirit,’ the so-called third person
of the Trinity, we have already seen that this is not a person
but God’s active force.”(15)
In their magazine Why Should You Believe in the Trinity? they
state, “To a certain extent it (Holy Spirit) can be likened to
electricity, a force that can be adapted to perform a great
variety of operations.”(16)
Here are some verses that are effective in proving the deity
of the Holy Spirit. In Acts 5 Ananaias and Sapphira lied to
the church about the amount they sold their land for and the
amount they gave to the church. Peter confronts them on this
issue and states in 5:3, “Ananaias, how is it that Satan has
so filled your heart that you have lied to the Holy Spirit…?”
Peter later states in the next verse, “You have not lied to
men but to God.” Here the Holy Spirit is called “God” with a
capital G both in our Bibles and in the Witnesses’ Bible.
Another interesting question to ask Witnesses is, “Can you lie
to a force like fire or electricity?” The answer is “No.” You
can only lie to an intelligence, a person.
In Acts 13:2 the Holy Spirit speaks, “While they were
worshipping the Lord and fasting, the Holy Spirit said, `Set
apart for me Barnabas and Saul for the work to which I have
called them.'” Ask the Witness, “When was the last time
electricity or fire spoke to you?” It is obvious only an
intelligent person can communicate in language.
Ephesians 4:30 states, “And do not grieve the Holy Spirit of
God.” Any logical person should realize you can only grieve a
living being. Ask a Jehovah’s Witness, “How can you grieve or
bring sorrow to an impersonal force like electricity?”

When you put all these facts together, the fact that the Holy
Spirit is called God, He can be lied to, He speaks, and He can
be grieved, the evidence shows that the Holy Spirit is a
person, not an inanimate force. When presented clearly, I have
not met any Jehovah’s Witness who have been able to refute
these verses.
God bless and good Witnessing!
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God Wins: A Critique of Rob
Bell’s Love Wins
A New Kind of “Christianity”

Will all people regardless of their belief enter
heaven? In a new book, Love Wins, mega church pastor Rob Bell
presents his case for universal salvation. Bell states that a
Christianity that teaches many will spend eternity in hell
while some go to heaven is “misguided and toxic.”{1} Bell
asserts that the message Christians have preached for
centuries is actually a harmful message.
Bell argues that God loves everyone and desires all people to
be saved. However if the majority of people never come to
faith in Christ and spend eternity in hell, God fails to
accomplish His will. Since this is not an acceptable
conclusion, the only logical conclusion left is that in the
end, all will eventually receive His love and enter into
heaven.
Bell begins by bombarding the reader with hundreds of
questions. The questions are meant to challenge and expose the
alleged inconsistencies of traditional teachings and prepare
you for his case for universal salvation. On page 1 he writes,
Will only a few select people make it to heaven, and will
billions and billions of people burn forever in hell? And if
that’s the case, how do you know? How do you become one of
the few? Is it what you believe, or what you say, or what you
do, or who you know, or something that happens in your heart,
or do you need to be initiated, or baptized, or take a class,

or converted, or be born again? How does someone become one
of these few? And then there’s a question behind the
question—the real question: What is God like? Because
millions and millions of people who were taught that the
primary message, this center of the Gospel of Jesus, is that
God is going to send you to hell unless you believe in Jesus.
And so what got subtly sort of caught and taught is that
Jesus rescues you from God. But what kind of God is that that
we would need to be rescued from this God? How could that God
ever be good? How could that God ever be trusted? And how
could that ever be good news?{2}

These

are

good

questions

and

deserve

to

be

asked.

“Traditional” beliefs may not always be right, and at times
they deserve to be reexamined. Bell then in the final pages of
his preface implies that those who oppose his view are
judgmental and not open to discussion of vital doctrines of
the faith. This is part of his strategy to discourage any
criticism of his position. However, Scripture calls us to
evaluate all teachings and discern truth from error (1 Thess.
5:21; 1 Jn. 4:1).
In the process of defending his thesis, Bell ends up
presenting a new kind of Gospel. Since theological doctrines
are connected, when you change the gospel message there is a
chain effect that follows. His gospel ends up presenting a
distorted understanding of God’s character, a variant view of
the atonement, and a heaven and hell foreign to the
scriptures.
Bell struggles with a significant question: “Will those
without Christ truly spend eternity in hell? Could there be a
possibility that they have a chance after death to repent?”
The idea that a loved one will spend eternity in hell is a
difficult one to accept. Careful study of all the relevant
scriptures is necessary when we examine a particular doctrine,
especially one regarding our salvation. If in the end we are

faced with a conclusion we do not like, we must not compromise
biblical truth but accept the words of Christ. Paul warns us
in Galatians 1:9 the danger of preaching another gospel. When
it comes to essential doctrines of the faith, Christians
cannot compromise on the truths taught in Scripture. For this
reason we must carefully examine Bell’s teachings and see if
it is compatible with, or a compromise of, the gospel of
Christ.

Another Kind of Gospel
To support his thesis that all individuals will eventually
enter into heaven, Bell must alter the gospel message. He
admits that his message departs from traditional Christianity
and declares that the message preached for past centuries is
misguided and in need of transformation.
A staggering number of people have been taught that a select
few Christians will spend forever in a peaceful, joyous place
called heaven while the rest of humanity spends forever in
torment and punishment in hell with no chance for anything
better. It’s been clearly communicated to many that this
belief is a central truth of the Christian faith and to
reject it is, in essence, to reject Jesus. This is misguided,
toxic, and ultimately subverts the contagious spread of
Jesus’ message of love, peace, forgiveness and joy that our
world desperately needs to hear.{3}
The traditional message that salvation comes only to those who
accept Christ in their lifetime is rejected by Bell. He
believes that all people are reconciled to God through
Christ’s death on the cross regardless of whether they choose
to put their faith in Christ or not. Those who do not receive
Christ in this lifetime will spend some time in hell but no
one will remain there forever. Eventually all people will
respond to God’s love, even those in hell and enter heaven.

Bell states this on several occasions:
At the heart of this perspective is the belief that, given
enough time, everybody will turn to God and find themselves
in the joy and peace of God’s presence. The love of God will
melt every hard heart, and even the most “depraved sinners”
will eventually give up their resistance and turn to God.{4}
To be clear, again, an untold number of serious disciples of
Jesus across hundreds of years have assumed, affirmed, and
trusted that no one can resist God’s pursuit forever, because
God’s love will eventually melt even the hardest of
hearts.{5}
At the center of the Christian tradition since the first
church have been a number who insist that history is not
tragic, hell is not forever, and love, in the end, wins and
all will be reconciled to God.{6}
Within this proper, larger understanding of just what the
Jesus story even is, we see that Jesus himself, again and
again, demonstrates how seriously he takes his role in saving
and rescuing and redeeming not just everything but
everybody.{7}
Bell points to several Scriptures to support his argument. One
passage is 1 Corinthians 13 which states, “Love never fails.”
Therefore he concludes, God’s love will reach all lost people
even those in hell and they will eventually turn to Him since
no one can resist God’s love forever.
However, there are many passages in the Bible that teach the
unrighteous are eternally separated from God and the righteous
are forever with God. Daniel 12:2 speaks of a future
resurrection and eternal destiny for the righteous and
unrighteous: “Multitudes who sleep in the dust of the earth

will awake: some to everlasting life, others to shame and
everlasting contempt.” Daniel states that there will be a
resurrection and judgment of all people. Some will inherit
eternal life and others will suffer “everlasting contempt.”
Daniel teaches in this passage that not all individuals will
enter into everlasting life. Those who do not are destined to
“everlasting contempt.” The Hebrew word for everlasting is
ôlām. The word in this context signifies an indefinite
futurity, forever, or always. It refers to an unending
future.{8} This is the most likely definition for ôlām used
later in verse 7 referring to the eternal nature of God: “And
I heard the man clothed in linen, who was above the waters of
the stream; he raised his right hand and his left hand toward
heaven and swore by him who lives forever…” We know that God
is eternal. Therefore, Daniel is using the term “ôlām” to mean
everlasting and never ending.
Jude 7 states, “In a similar way, Sodom and Gomorrah and the
surrounding towns gave themselves up to sexual immorality and
perversion. They serve as an example of those who suffer the
punishment of eternal fire.” The Greek word for eternal is
aiṓnios which means “eternal, perpetual, to time in its
duration, constant, abiding. When referring to eternal life,
it means the life which is God’s and hence it is not affected
by the limitations of time.”{9} The word again is used in
verse 21 to refer to “eternal” or never ending life with God.
So in the context of Jude aiṓnios is used to refer to an
eternal state.
In Matthew 7:13-14 Jesus invites, “Enter through the narrow
gate, for the gate is wide and the way is broad that leads to
destruction, and there are many who enter through it. For the
gate is small and the way is narrow that leads to life, and
there are few who find it.” Jesus taught an exclusive view of
salvation. He stated clearly not everyone will inherit eternal
life; in fact many will follow the path of destruction. This
verse speaks against the doctrine of universal salvation.

Hebrews 9:27 (“it is appointed for men to die once and after
this comes judgment”) teaches that there is no second chance
for salvation after death. The preceding verses teach that
Christ made the perfect sacrifice for sin once and for all. He
paid the price once and His sacrifice is for all time. In the
same way that Christ’s atonement is final, so all men and
women die once and face a judgment which is final and eternal
in its sentence.
Bell’s gospel is a departure from biblical teaching. God is
love and therefore, He does not impose His will on those who
refuse to receive His love. He honors the choice of
individuals to receive or reject Him. Those who reject Him in
this life will not want to be with Him for all eternity. God
honors their choice and places them away from His presence in
hell. Thus, God’s character of love honoring one’s choice is
upheld. But God’s character of justice in dealing with sin is
also upheld.

Are All Reconciled to God?
There are several key passages Bell uses to support his thesis
that all individuals will eventually enter heaven. One key
verse that deserves attention is Colossians 1:20, a favorite
verse used by many universalists: “and through him (Jesus) to
reconcile to himself all things, whether things on earth or
things in heaven, by making peace through his blood, shed on
the cross.” According to Bell, the entire world is reconciled
to God through the death of Christ. Christ’s death has atoned
for all sin and places every person in right standing with
God. Those who turn to God in this life will enter heaven
immediately. Those who reject God’s love in this lifetime will
be temporarily separated from God in hell but will eventually
receive His love and enter heaven.
Contrary to Bell’s interpretation, this verse does not teach a
universal salvation. Rather, it presents the scope, goal, and

means of reconciliation. The scope of reconciliation extends
not just to human beings but to all of creation which was
affected by sin. Romans 8:20-22 says,
For the creation was subjected to futility, not willingly,
but because of him who subjected it, in hope that the
creation itself will be set free from its bondage to
corruption and obtain the freedom of the glory of the
children of God. For we know that the whole creation has been
groaning together in the pains of childbirth until now.
The physical world was affected by sin, not by its choice but
by the choice of Adam. Christ’s victory over sin restored
order over creation by bringing it again under His lordship,
and full restoration will take place in the future.{10}
Angels and human beings, unlike the material world, have a
choice. Reconciliation involves two parties who voluntarily
decide to make peace. In this case fallen angels knowingly
rebelled against Christ and reconciliation is not possible.
Humans also must make a choice to receive God’s invitation
through Christ or to reject it. This is made clear in the
following verses:
And you, who once were alienated and hostile in mind, doing
evil deeds, he has now reconciled in his body of flesh by his
death, in order to present you holy and blameless and above
reproach before him, if indeed you continue in the faith,
stable and steadfast, not shifting from the hope of the
gospel that you heard, which has been proclaimed in all
creation under heaven, and of which I, Paul, became a
minister. (Col. 1:21-23)
Paul states that we were once “alienated” from God and we are
reconciled “if indeed you continue in the faith . . . not
shifting from the hope of the gospel.” The reconciliation
depends on the believer receiving Christ by faith and

persevering in that faith. Numerous other verses make faith in
Christ necessary for reconciliation (Jn. 3:18, 5:24; Rom.
1:17; 3:21-26).
Those who receive God’s gift of life will attain blessings and
salvation. Those who refuse are sentenced to eternal death
(Jn. 3:18). In the end all things will be put in their proper
place. It is in this context all things will be reconciled to
Christ and in submission to His lordship (Phil. 2:5-11).

Another Kind of God
In his effort to defend his thesis that in the end everyone
goes to heaven, Rob Bell must alter the message of the gospel.
However, in doing so, he also alters the character of God.
Among the hundreds of questions with which Bell bombards his
readers, he asks the following: “If there are only a select
few who go to heaven, which is more terrifying to fathom: the
billions who burn forever or the few who escape this fate? How
does a person end up being one of the few? Chance? Luck?
Random selection? . . . God choosing you instead of others?
What kind of faith is that? Or, more important: what kind of
God is that?”{11} For Bell, a God who would send billions to
an eternal hell would not be a God of love. However, in
emphasizing God’s character of love he ends up ignoring God’s
other attributes, and in the end alters the character of God.
Bell is correct in stating that God is love. However, he
commits an error common among universalists. Bell ends up
presenting an imbalanced view of God that emphasizes God’s
character of love to the neglect of the other character
qualities of God. Love is not the only or the most dominant
character of God. Along with love, God has other character
qualities which exist together in a perfect balance.
Among the numerous qualities of God, the Bible teaches that
God is also just (2 Thess. 1:6), He is holy (Isa 6:3), He is

righteous (Ps. 7:11), sovereign (Jude 4), wise (1 Cor. 3:19)
true (Jn. 14:6), etc. There are many qualities of God that are
just as important as love, and they exist in a perfect
balance. Thus, emphasizing one trait to the exclusion of
others leads to flawed theology.
God is love and God desires that all individuals be saved.
However, God is also just and holy and must deal righteously
with sin. God’s character of holiness is well emphasized
throughout the Bible. This is the theme of Leviticus and,
throughout this book, God presents detailed instructions for
dealing with sin through the sacrificial system. The Levitical
sacrifices are fulfilled in the death of Christ who fulfills
the righteousness of God.
The theme in the prophets is that Israel has violated the
holiness of God and thus God must judge their sins. Isaiah
5:16 states, “But the Lord Almighty will be exalted by his
justice, and the holy God will show himself holy by his
righteousness.” God, being a loving God, sent prophets to warn
Israel to turn from their idolatry and disobedience and return
to Him. However, after generations of refusal by Israel, God
finally had to judge the sins of the people. Throughout the
New Testament, Christians are exhorted to live holy lives for
that reflects the character of God (Eph. 4:24; Heb. 12:14; 1
Pet. 1:15-6).
Those who refuse the gift of Christ’s work on the cross have
not been cleansed from their sin and therefore cannot enter
the holy presence of God. This is the theme of Hebrews 9,
which teaches us that access to God represented in the Holy of
Holies at the Temple was not accessible to us. However, the
blood of Christ fulfilled the holiness of God and cleansed
sinners and made us holy before God. Only through the blood of
Christ is this made possible.
Bell emphasizes God’s love but diminishes His holiness and
righteousness; therefore, the magnitude of our sin, its effect

on our nature, and it offense to God are diminished. God hates
sin and judges sin seriously. In Revelation, the wrath of God
is poured out upon the world in rebellion. In Revelation 20,
those individuals not found in the book of life are thrown
into the lake of fire. To build a picture of God who is
excluded of His holiness, justice and righteousness, who does
not judge sin, is to present an imbalanced and false view of
God.
Bell argues,
Millions have been taught that if they don’t believe, if they
don’t accept in the right way, . . . God would have no choice
but to punish them forever in conscious torment in hell. God
would in essence become a fundamentally different being to
them in that moment of death, a different being to them
forever. A loving heavenly father who will go to
extraordinary lengths to have a relationship with them would,
in the blink of an eye, become a cruel, mean, vicious
tormenter who would ensure that they had no escape from an
endless future of agony. . . . If God can switch gears like
that, switch entire modes of being that quickly, that raises
a thousand questions about whether a being like that could
ever be trusted, let alone good.{12}
Bell argues that God changes according to the decision of
individuals. However, God is not the one who changes. He is
always loving and reaching out to all people, but He is also
holy and righteous and and must deal justly with sin. Those
who do not want to be with God now will not want to be with
Him in eternity. Because He is love, He does not force people
to be with Him for eternity but honors their choice. God
allows them to exist away from Him in hell. So God does not
change; He grants individuals what they desire.
I would also disagree with Bell’s statement that God is the
one tormenting individuals. Torment comes from within the

person. The torment the person experiences is not inflicted by
God but comes from the individual who must live eternally with
his or her decision to reject the love of God. Therefore hell
honors the free choice of men and fulfills the love of God who
does not impose Himself on those who do not want Him. It also
fulfills His holiness, removing sin from His presence.

Another Kind of Heaven and Hell
To maintain his thesis that everyone will go to heaven, Rob
Bell must alter the gospel message, the character of God, and
the teaching on heaven and hell. Bell teaches that hell is not
eternal but temporary, and in fact heaven and hell are
actually the same place. For those who have accepted God’s
love, this place will be heaven. For those who continue to
reject God’s love this place will be hell. Hell is created by
the individual who resists God’s love. Bell states, “We create
hell whenever we fail to trust God’s retelling of our
story.”{13} The individual remains in this condition until he
is won over by God’s love and eventually turns to God. Then
what was once hell will becomes heaven.
Bell derives this from Luke 15, the Parable of the Prodigal
Son. In this story, after the younger brother returns, the
father throws this formerly lost son a big banquet. However,
the older brother, jealous and upset over his younger
brother’s reception, remains outside and chooses not to enjoy
the party. Both brothers are in the same place but for one it
is a party, for the other it is miserable.{14} Bell states
that it is our choice. “We’re at the party, but we don’t have
to join in. Heaven or hell. Both are at the party.”{15} The
younger brother who has received his father’s love it is a
joyous time, but for the older brother who has the wrong view
of his father it is misery.
Bell is really stretching the interpretation of this parable
to support his theology. I am not aware of any New Testament

scholar that finds this doctrine of heaven and hell in this
parable. The parable comes in the context of the Pharisees and
teachers of the law questioning Jesus associating with
“sinners.” Jesus, in defense of His ministry and displaying
the compassion of God for the lost, tells three parables: the
lost sheep, the lost coin, and the lost son. The younger
brother represents the sinners who repent and turn to God
while the older brother represents the Pharisees and teachers
of the law who have little compassion for the lost.{16} So the
purpose of the parable is God’s heart for the lost and the
cold heartedness of the Pharisees and teachers of the law. To
read into this story Bell’s doctrine of heaven and hell is a
stretch. It does not appear Jesus had in mind any teaching on
heaven and hell in this parable.
Bell believes that heaven and hell are actually the same place
and he also believes that hell is not permanent. He describes
it as a “period of pruning” and “an intense experience of
correction.”{17} It appears that Bell views hell similar to
the Catholic teaching of purgatory. Eventually this will end
when the person turns to God because, according to Bell, “No
one can resist God’s pursuit forever because God’s love will
eventually melt even the hardest hearts.”{18}
Another way Bell defends his doctrine of hell is in doing a
brief word study. The Old Testament word is sheol. Bell
explains that sheol is the place of the grave in the Old
Testament and that it speaks generally of the resting place of
the departed sprits. Three words are used in the New
Testament: gehenna, hades, and tartarus. Gehenna, he says, is
the Valley of Hinnon, the garbage dump outside Jerusalem.{19}
The word tartarus comes from Greek mythology, referring to the
underworld where Greek demigods were judged.{20} Hades, he
states, is the equivalent of the Hebrew sheol, an obscure,
dark and murky place.{21} He thus concludes from his brief
word study on hell that hell is not clearly defined in the
Bible and that holding to the belief that it is a place of

eternal suffering is unjustified.
Bell correctly states that sheol is the place of the grave and
speaks generally of the place where the departed sprits go.
There are several occasions where Old Testament saints stated
they would go to sheol. However, his word study is incomplete.
As revelation progresses, we see there are different fates for
the righteous and the wicked. There is indeed a judgment which
determines the destiny of individuals.
As mentioned above, Daniel 12:2 speaks of a future
resurrection and eternal destiny. “Multitudes who sleep in the
dust of the earth will awake: some to everlasting life, others
to shame and everlasting contempt.” Daniel states that there
will be a resurrection and a judgment that determines the
eternal destiny of individuals. Some will resurrect to eternal
life while others to everlasting contempt. As noted earlier,
the Hebrew word for everlasting is ôlām. Olām is used more
than three hundred times to indicate indefinite continuance
into the very distant future. There are times it is used to
designate a long period in the past or a designated long
period of time in the future.{22} Context determines the
definition. In this context it signifies an indefinite future
or forever. This is the most likely definition for several
reasons. First, the context found in verses 1 and 2 speaks of
the resurrection at the end of the age. This is speaking of
the final judgment before the righteous enter into eternity.
Second, in verse 3 it is used of the righteous shining
forever. Third, it is used later in verse 7 referring to the
eternal nature of God. “And I heard the man clothed in linen,
who was above the waters of the stream; he raised his right
hand and his left hand toward heaven and swore by him who
lives forever.” Daniel describes an eternal state of reward
and life for the righteous but an eternal state of contempt
for the unbelievers.
In Isaiah 66:22-24, Isaiah speaks of the Lord establishing His
kingdom and restoring Israel. He concludes saying, “And they

will go out and look upon the dead bodies of those who
rebelled against me; their worm will not die, nor will their
fire be quenched, and they will be loathsome to all mankind.”
Here Isaiah refers to state of eternal torment for those who
rebel against the Lord.{23} Although sheol is used of the
general resting place of departed spirits, as revelation
progresses the Old Testament mentions a different eternal
destiny of the righteous and unrighteous. The eternal state is
further revealed in the New Testament.
In reference to the New Testament words, the most commonly
used word is Gehenna. Bell is correct that Gehenna is derived
from the Valley of Hinnon outside of Jerusalem, but once again
his word study is incomplete. Gehenna is associated with evil,
and, in the context of the New Testament, symbolizes more than
just a garbage heap. It served as a physical picture of the
eternal state of suffering.
In Matthew 18:7-9 Jesus states, “Woe to the world for
temptations to sin! For it is necessary that temptations come,
but woe to the one by whom the temptation comes! And if your
hand or your foot causes you to sin, cut it off and throw it
away. It is better for you to enter life crippled or lame than
with two hands or two feet to be thrown into the eternal fire.
And if your eye causes you to sin, tear it out and throw it
away. It is better for you to enter life with one eye than
with two eyes to be thrown into the hell of fire.” The Greek
word for “eternal” is aiṓnios. This word means “eternal,
perpetual to time in its duration, constant, or abiding.” When
referring to eternal life, it means the life which is God’s
and hence it is not affected by the limitations of time.{24}
The fire described in verse 8 is an eternal and never-ending
fire. In the very next verse Christ states that it is better
to enter heaven blind in one eye than “be thrown into the hell
(Gehenna) of fire.” In just the previous verse, the fire of
hell was said to be eternal. From the context then we should
conclude Gehenna is an eternal state, not a temporary one.

In Mark 9:47-48 Jesus says, “And if your eye causes you to
sin, tear it out. It is better for you to enter the kingdom of
God with one eye than with two eyes to be thrown into hell,
‘where their worm does not die and the fire is not quenched.'”
Jesus states that in Gehenna, the worm lives eternally and the
fire is also eternal. Gehenna then is a described as an
eternal abode.
Jesus further states that the punishment in hell is eternal
and not temporary. In Matthew 25:46, the judgment of the sheep
and the goats, Jesus states, “And these (the goats) will go
away into eternal punishment, but the righteous into eternal
life.” Bell attempts to show in Matthew 25:46—the separation
of the sheep and the goats—that when Jesus said “eternal
punishment,” he did not mean the punishment was eternal. He
writes, “Aion, we know, has several meanings. One is ‘age’ or
‘period of time’; another refers to intensity of experience.
The word kolazo (punishment) is a term from horticulture. It
refers to the pruning and trimming f the branches of a plant
so it can flourish. . . . Depending on how you translate aion
and kolazo, then, the phrase can mean ‘a period of pruning’ or
‘a time of trimming’ or an intense experience or
correction.”{25}
However, I find Bell’s explanation unsatisfactory since the
verse states that the goats will “go away into eternal
punishment, but the righteous into eternal life.” Here the
eternal life of the believer is seen in contrast with the
eternal judgment of the unbeliever. If he is to be consistent,
we must interpret that the righteous will not enter into an
eternal state of life in the presence of God but a temporary
state of life. However, this would not make any sense in this
verse. Why should we understand that the word “eternal” for
the righteous means everlasting but it is taken to be a
temporary state for the unrighteous? Since the righteous enter
everlasting life, we should take the preceding phrase that the
goats will enter a state of eternal punishment.

Paul writes in 2 Thess. 1:8-9, “He will punish those who do
not know God and do not obey the gospel of our Lord Jesus.
They will be punished with everlasting destruction and shut
out from the presence of the Lord and from the majesty of his
power.” The words “everlasting destruction,” when used
together, refer to an eternal state of punishment. The
Complete Word Study Dictionary: New Testament states that
Ólethros aiṓnios (destruction everlasting) refers to
destruction which is eternal or everlasting. It is destruction
or a state which is imposed by God forever. In a similar way
the phrase “eternal judgment” used in Heb. 6:2 means an
eternal sentence imposed by God. All of these designations of
punishment stand in contrast to eternal life as the inherent
punishment for those who reject Christ’s salvation in that
they will be separated from the life of God which they
rejected. As to the duration of what is designated as aiṓnios
when it comes to punishment, it is only proper to assign it
the same duration or endlessness as to the life which is given
by God.{26}
Revelation 14:9-11 states, “A third angel followed them and
said in a loud voice: ‘If anyone worships the beast and his
image and receives his mark on the forehead or on the hand,
he, too, will drink of the wine of God’s fury, which has been
poured full strength into the cup of his wrath. He will be
tormented with burning sulfur in the presence of the holy
angels and of the Lamb. And the smoke of their torment rises
forever and ever.'” In this passage the Greek word aiṓnios is
repeated at the end of verse 11. The phrase “forever and ever”
is used twelve times in Revelation. Each time it refers to an
eternal existence. Eight times it is associated with the
nature of God or the never ending rule of God. For example
Revelation 4:9-10 says, “And whenever the living creatures
give glory and honor and thanks to him who is seated on the
throne, who lives forever and ever, the twenty-four elders
fall down before him who is seated on the throne and worship
him who lives forever and ever.” The most consistent

interpretation of 14:9-11 is that the suffering of the
unbelievers is of an eternal nature.
Jude 7 states, “In a similar way, Sodom and Gomorrah and the
surrounding towns gave themselves up to sexual immorality and
perversion. They serve as an example of those who suffer the
punishment of eternal fire.” Once again the word here is
aiṓnios, signifying an eternal punishment.
It is difficult to interpret passages like these (2 Thess.
1:9; Jude 7; and Rev. 14:9-11) to mean something other than
eternal or never-ending punishment. Bell’s interpretations are
incorrect and his word studies are incomplete. When you look
at several passages in their context, it is very difficult to
support Bell’s view.

How Many Stones Cry Out?
Is Jesus the only way to eternal life or are there other ways
to salvation besides Christ? Bell makes his case that there
are other ways to eternal life. Bell builds his case from
Exodus 17 where Moses struck the rock which brought forth
water for the Israelites. In 1 Corinthians 10, Paul states
that Christ was that rock which Moses struck. Thus, Bell makes
the leap that if Christ was in that rock, it is very likely He
is in numerous rocks. Bell writes,
According to Paul, Jesus was there. Without anybody using his
name. Without anybody saying that it was him. Without anybody
acknowledging just what–or more precisely, who–it was. Paul’s
interpretation that Christ was present in the Exodus raises
the question: Where else has Christ been present? When else?
Who Else? How else? Paul finds Jesus there, in that rock,
because Paul finds Jesus everywhere.{27}
It appears Bell is stating that one need not know the gospel
message of Christ as taught in the New Testament. A person can
be saved through other means and messages. Bell further

states,
As obvious as it is, then, Jesus is bigger than any one
religion. He didn’t come to start a new religion, and he
continually disrupted whatever conventions or systems or
establishments that existed in his day. He will always
transcend whatever cages and labels are crated to contain
him, especially the one called Christianity. Within this
proper larger understanding of just what the Jesus story even
is, we see that Jesus himself, again and again, demonstrates
how seriously he takes his role in saving and rescuing and
redeeming not just everything, but everybody.{28}
Bell emphasizes that he believes that salvation comes through
Jesus and Jesus alone saves all people. He refers to Jesus’
words in John 14:6. However, he believes that Jesus may be
found in the numerous other religions but identified by
different names, symbols, or teachings for Jesus as the
creator is present in all creation. Therefore, Christianity
does not have the exclusive message of salvation. Other
religions contain the presence of Christ through their
teachings. How and where they do, Bell does not explain.
Bell states again that specific knowledge of Jesus and the
message of the cross is not necessary for salvation. “What he
(Jesus) doesn’t say is how, or when, or in what manner the
mechanism functions that gets people to God through him. He
doesn’t even state that those coming to the Father through him
know they are coming exclusively through him. He simply claims
that whatever God is doing in the world to know and redeem and
love and restore the world is happening through him.”{29} So
for Bell, salvation is possible without understanding who
Jesus is, his atoning work, and the message of the cross.
Bell misunderstands the text of John 14:6 [“I am the way, and
the truth, and the life; no one comes to the Father but
through Me”]. Jesus states that He is the only way to eternal

life. The “mechanism” is faith in Jesus Christ. Truth is found
in general revelation, creation, and the conscience.
Therefore, truth about God can be found studying nature (Rom.
1) and through the moral law within each one of us (Rom. 2).
For this reason, there are teachings that are true in other
religions. For example, many ethical systems in the other
religions overlap with biblical teachings. So truth that
points to God can be found in general revelation, but saving
knowledge of Christ is not found in general revelation.
Salvation comes through the special revelation of Jesus
Christ. For this reason Paul states, “How, then, can they call
on the one they have not believed in? And how can they believe
in the one of whom they have not heard? And how can they hear
without someone preaching to them? And how can they preach
unless they are sent? As it is written, ‘How beautiful are the
feet of those who bring good news!'” (Rom. 10:14-5) Paul
states it is only the specific message of the gospel of Jesus
Christ that saves (Rom. 1:16).
There are several examples in the New Testament that reveal
general revelation was not enough for salvation, but special
revelation was needed. In Acts 10, Cornelius, a God-fearing
Roman soldier, believes in God and lives a noble life.
However, that was not enough. For this reason, God sent Peter
to present the message of the gospel to Cornelius. After
hearing the gospel message, Cornelius and his family receive
the gift of salvation. Therefore, the message of the gospel
must be heard and received for salvation.
Jesus further taught that the message of salvation is narrow
and exclusive. This is not only the nature of the gospel
message but the nature of truth itself. If Jesus is the son of
God, any religion that rejects this truth must be false in its
salvation message. In Matthew 7:13-14, Jesus stated that the
way to eternal life is indeed narrow and only a few find it.
Peter reinforced that Jesus is the only way in Acts 4:12, and
Paul states in 1 Timothy 2:5 that Jesus is the only mediator

between God and man. If these statements are true, then
salvation comes exclusively through Jesus.
It is also logically unreasonable to assume that salvation is
possible through other religions. For example, Islam rejects
the deity of Christ, the death of Christ on the cross, the
resurrection, and salvation by faith in Christ. Many forms of
Buddhism reject the idea of a God. Hinduism teaches that
Brahma is an impersonal force and is in a codependent
relationship with the universe since Brahma is made up of all
things. Since the other religions have significant teachings
contradictory to Christianity, it is unreasonable to conclude
they contain the salvation message of Christ.
So do the stones cry out? There is truth in general revelation
(creation and the conscience) but this truth does not save; it
points one to God (Rom. 1:18-32; 2:12-16). Salvation requires
the gospel message of Christ as stated by Paul in 1 Cor. 15,
that we are sinners, Christ died for our sins and rose
triumphing over sin, and we are called to receive Him as our
Lord and Savior. Without the gospel message of Christ, one
cannot attain salvation.

Conclusion
Paul warns us very strongly in Galatians 1:8 the danger of
preaching another gospel. Unfortunately, Bell here presents
another gospel and in doing so, presents a false message of
hope that has eternal consequences. In Love Wins, Bell argues
that in the end everyone will be in heaven because that is
God’s will. No one can resist God’s love forever, and if all
are not saved, God is not glorified. However, in changing the
gospel message Bell changes the character of God and the
nature of heaven and hell. God is a God of love, and in His
love He honors the decision of individuals to freely choose
Him or reject Him. Those who reject Christ, have not had their
sins cleansed and cannot enter into the presence of a holy
God. In the end, God upholds His love by honoring the choice

of all individuals and upholds his righteousness by placing
the righteous in His presence and the unrighteous in hell,
away from His holy presence. In the end God wins. That is the
message of the cross.
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“Another Story of a Couple’s
Heartbreaking Experience with
an Abusive Church”
For the second time since joining a church which I now realize
is abusive, our twenty six year old son has had what we term
as a nervous breakdown. This time he spent three weeks in
hospital. Our daughter who is twenty four has also been a
member of this same church for three years. Neither of our
children are married.
I could not believe what I was reading in your article Abusive
Churches. It described to a tee, the church that our children
attend. This church is called the ______ Christian Center and
is in ______, BC. A year ago, the Lord answered a mother’s

prayer and standing on Ps 37:4, my husband and I were
transferred to British Columbia from Ontario, Canada. We have
seen such a pulling away from parents and during my son’s
recent hospitalization, I went to be near him and stayed in
his apartment which is below and owned by people from their
church. I was shunned by the whole church and most especially
by our daughter. My husband joined me there until our son was
well enough to come home from the hospital.
I made many attempts to meet with the church ministry and most
attempts were futile. I have never felt so alone in my whole
life. Praise God that when we have Jesus, we are never alone.
My husband and I eventually met with one of the pastors and
the senior pastor’s wife and were able to voice all our fears.
Of course they had answers for all our questions. As an
example, I voiced my concern about a phone call from our
daughter where she told us that the pastor’s wife called her
in for a “counseling appointment.” During this appointment the
pastor’s wife told my daughter that she was not flirting
enough and should change her hair and the way she wore her
clothes to appear more sexy to the young men in the church.
She went on to say that the Lord showed her that our daughter
and a young man named Peter would make a wonderful couple and
that she could see them as missionaries in Germany (which
seems to be a country of great focus in this church. Our son
took a year of German at college). The pastor’s wife said she
did not remember a man named Peter (he has since left the
church) however she did have a vague memory of telling our
daughter that she should do something with her hair (our
daughter is a senior at SFU and has been working part time at
a bank for the past three years). She was somewhat taken back
when I pardoned myself and asked who she thought she was to
think to tell our daughter how to do her hair.
This is just an example of what is going on there. Our son who
was an outstanding student five years ago, is now an
impoverished basket case. The police can do nothing even

though our son was drugged and sexually molested (praise God
our son was able to get away before he was actually raped) by
a older man from the church, who is still there. Our son
refuses to go to the police as he says the whole matter should
be handled through prayer and forgiveness. This has been done
but still our son recounted the experience in detail during
his recent hospitalization.
Our children refuse to listen to us, so we are holding the
whole situation up in prayer. Can you offer any pointers? Is
there anything we can do to prevent this church from damaging
other young people? We need help but we don’t know where to
turn.
Thank you for sharing your story with us. We pray others will
learn from your pain, and that God will show your children the
truth.

Avatar and the Longing for
Eden
Introduction
James Cameron’s hit movie Avatar ranks as a groundbreaking epoch. This movie features new technology and special
effects that make it landmark fantasy film, joining the elite
group of movies which include 2001: A Space Odyssey, Star
Wars, and Lord of the Rings.
What accounts for the tremendous popularity of this movie? I
believe the cutting edge technology, combined with the strong
environmental message, stirred the hearts of people throughout

the world. I believe the movie also awakened a deep longing in
all of us for Eden.
In Avatar we are projected into the twenty-second century and
enter the alien world of Pandora, a spectacular tropical
paradise inhabited by the ten foot tall, blue skinned Na’vi.
Through innovative 3-D technology, we are immersed into
experiencing this stunning paradise in vivid detail as never
before encountered in cinema.
CNN news reported that after the movie, numerous fans
experienced depression and even suicidal thoughts as they
reflected on the present state of our planet and longed for
the paradise of Pandora. Several websites included hundreds of
entries from individuals who expressed their sense of loss and
regret. In Pandora many saw a paradise that was lost, or one
that can never be attained on this earth.
An individual identified as Ivar Hill wrote on one of the
Avatar forum sites: “When I woke up this morning after
watching Avatar for the first time yesterday, the world seemed
. . . gray. It was like my whole life, everything I’ve done
and worked for, lost its meaning,” Hill wrote on the forum.
“It just seems so . . . meaningless. I still don’t really see
any reason to keep . . . doing things at all. I live in a
dying world.”{1}
What accounts for this deep longing that was aroused by this
movie? I believe within all people there is a longing for
Eden, a pristine paradise where mankind and nature live in
perfect harmony. Where does this longing of Eden derive from?
In Genesis God created a perfect world in which sin was not
present. Man and woman lived in a beautiful and perfect world
free from the effects and decay of sin. After the fall, this
paradise was lost and the effects of sin began to tear apart
God’s good creation. Since then, man has sought to recover
what was lost. However, can we ever regain what was lost? How

should we view our environment now in this fallen world?
Should we resign ourselves to living in a dying world or is
there a message of hope? Can we attain Eden or is it forever
lost?
In this article I will discuss the pantheist and biblical
environmental message and the future hope of Eden restored.

Paradise Lost
In the movie Avatar, we are projected into the twenty-second
century and arrive on the planet Pandora, a beautiful tropical
paradise of glimmering trees and psychedelic colored flowers.
There are crystal rivers and breathtaking floating mountains
in the clouds. Here the Na’vi live in harmony with the animals
and nature.
What made Avatar special was that through cutting edge 3-D
technology, we could encounter this world in a deeper and
richer way. The movie awakened in many the longing for a
paradise. I believe this longing is rooted in the Genesis
account of creation. Man had a paradise but it was lost
through a great tragedy. What was Eden and what was lost in
the beginning?
In Genesis 1, God creates the universe out of nothing. The
length of time or age of the universe is not the issue in this
article. Whichever position you may hold on the age of the
earth, we should all agree that the Genesis account explains
how the sovereign God brings order out of the chaos and
creates a masterpiece. He sets the stars and galaxies in
place. He produces plant life and vegetation. He then creates
animal life on land and in the oceans. The pinnacle of
creation is man and woman whom He creates in His image. At the
end of chapter one, God reflects upon His creation and states
that “ . . . it was very good.”
In chapter 2:8-9 the text reads, “Now the Lord God had planted

a garden in the east, in Eden; and there he put the man he had
formed. And the Lord God made all kinds of trees grow out of
the ground—trees that were pleasing to the eye and good for
food.” The text reveals that Eden was a beautiful and lush
paradise which was untarnished by sin or its effects. Man
lived in harmony with nature and the animals in garden.
The text also states that the trees of Eden were pleasing to
the eye and good for food. Eden was a place of wonder and
tremendous beauty. What was most significant is that man lived
in a perfect fellowship with his companion, woman, and they
both lived in a perfect relationship with their creator.
In Genesis 3, the greatest tragedy in history takes place.
Through man’s disobedience, sin enters into the created order.
From Genesis 3 on, we witness the effects of sin infiltrate
God’s good creation. Sin disrupts the harmony in all aspects
of God’s creation. The perfect relationship between God and
man is disrupted. The perfect relationship between man and
woman is broken and now they live in distrust of one another.
The harmony between man and the created order also comes to an
end. The power of sin and death have taken its toll on
creation but will these forces ever be defeated? Will the
curse of sin ever be ended?

Stewardship Over the Earth
The appeal of the hit movie Avatar was not only its technology
but its strong environmentalist message. In the story, the
blue skinned Na’vi live in perfect harmony with their
environment. This harmony is made possible when the Na’vi
become one with Eywa, the “all mother.” Eywa is not a personal
being but the impersonal force of nature made up of all
things. Eywa is ever present in all things and all things are
a part of Eywa. At death, the life energy in all things
returns to Eywa. Her energy is concentrated in a large sacred
tree located in the middle of the forest. The Na’vi attain

enlightenment when they attach their ponytails to one of her
vines. The Na’vi also achieve oneness with the animals as well
when they attach their pony tails to similar features on the
creatures they seek to domesticate.
Avatar presents the worldview of pantheism, and the
environmentalist message is wrapped up in this worldview. In
pantheistic religions, “salvation” and restoration comes when
man attains oneness with the universe. This oneness is
achieved through meditation and the altering of one’s
consciousness. Harmony with the environment and healing to
mankind will come when mankind attains oneness with Mother
Earth. Many have responded to the pantheistic religions such
as the New Age movement because of their environmentalist
message. Today, there is a heightened awareness and attention
being paid to our environment. Pantheists care for the
environment because they view man and nature as one, therefore
man is of equal value to the animals and the plants. In
pantheism, man worships nature or Mother Earth. Nature is
valuable because all the universe and mankind are one in
essence.
Does the Christian worldview present an environmentalist
message? It certainly does, but very few are aware of or hear
the Christian environmentalist message. At a time when so much
attention is on the environment, it is unfortunate that the
Christian message is not being promoted effectively. The Bible
teaches a great deal about the relationship between man and
the environment.
Unlike pantheism, the Bible teaches that God created the
universe but is independent of it and not dependent on it. He
rules and sustains the universe. God created man alone in his
image and delegated to man stewardship over the earth. Man is
to guard and care for God’s creation. Having dominion over the
earth does not give us the freedom to misuse the earth’s
resources or be careless in managing the environment.

We are not to exploit the earth as the humans portrayed in
Avatar sought to, nor are we to worship the earth as the Na’vi
worshipped their “all mother.” Instead, the Bible teaches that
we rule over the earth, but as wise stewards who exercise care
and guardianship over what God has created. The Bible does
indeed offer the best environmentalist message.

Paradise Restored
Can paradise be restored? In the movie Avatar, the Na’vi lived
in a tropical paradise on the planet Pandora. Many who saw the
movie were awed by the beauty of the planet Pandora but
disgusted when they reflected on the state of our planet
today. On an Avatar blog site Ivar Hill wrote, “One can say my
depression was twofold: I was depressed because I really
wanted to live in Pandora, which seemed like such a perfect
place, but I was also depressed and disgusted with the sight
of our world, what we have done to Earth. I so much wanted to
escape reality.”{2}
The pantheists’ hope is reflected in Avatar. Pantheist
religions like the New Age teach that when enough of mankind
is enlightened, the forces of the universe will respond and
restore paradise on earth. In Genesis 1 and 2, man once lived
in paradise in Eden, but this was lost in Genesis 3. Will
paradise ever be restored or have we lost Eden forever?
The Bible teaches that we all look forward to that day when
creation will be restored. In Romans 8:18-22 Paul states,
The creation waits in eager expectation for the sons of God
to be revealed. For the creation was subjected to
frustration, not by its own choice, but by the will of the
one who subjected it, in hope that the creation itself will
be liberated from its bondage to decay and brought into the
glorious freedom of the children of God. We know that the
whole creation has been groaning as in the pains of

childbirth right up to the present time.
In this passage Paul exhorts Christians to patiently endure
the suffering they presently face for there is a glorious
future awaiting the believer. One day not only the Christian,
but creation also will be transformed and delivered from the
present state which is in subjection to decay as a result of
sin. At this time all creation experiences frustration and
incompleteness as we await this coming transformation.{3}
The Bible promises that paradise will be restored—not by the
work of man or an enlightened mind, but through the return of
the King of Creation. When Christ returns, He will defeat evil
and then Revelation 21:1 promises that there will be a new
heaven and a new earth, for the old earth which was under the
curse of sin is done away.
The message of hope presented by the Bible is not limited to
an individual hope of one’s eternal salvation. It is a message
of hope for all mankind and for all of creation.

Until Creation is Restored
The new 3-D experience of the pristine paradise of Pandora and
the strong environmentalist message of the movie Avatar,
stirred the hearts of many people to appreciate and preserve
the natural beauty that we have on earth. Avatar wrapped its
environmentalist message in the worldview of pantheism. The
solution to the environmental problem is enlightenment to true
reality. Man is one with all of nature, thus lowering the
value of man, making him equal to the plants and animals. When
enough people attain enlightenment, there is hope that
restoration will come to our planet.
The Bible teaches that one day the world will be transformed
and paradise will one day be restored when the king of
creation returns. Until that day comes, what are Christians

called to do in regards to the environment?
As mentioned previously, man was given dominion over the
earth. We are to use the resources of the earth to improve our
lives in our struggle against the curse of sin and death.
However, we are stewards of God’s creation and we are
commanded to exercise great care over the earth. Throughout
the Bible, God commands believers to care for the land. Here
are a few examples.
In Leviticus 25, God commands His people to sow the fields for
six years but in the seventh year, they must not sow but to
give the land rest. In Deuteronomy 22:1-12, God commands His
people to care for the animals, both domesticated and the wild
animals that live in the land. Therefore, if anyone should
have a strong environmentalist message, it should be the
Christian.
The Christian must address the environmental problem. The
problem is rooted in human sinfulness. This sinfulness
manifests itself in two primary ways, greed and haste.
Christians must stand against the exploitation, wasteful
destruction, and abuse of land by companies seeking maximum
profits with no regard for their surroundings. Francis
Schaeffer rightfully stated that the Christian community must
“refuse men the right to ravish the land, just as we refuse
them the right to ravish our women.”{4}
Few churches and schools preach or teach on the Christian view
of the environment. This message must be taught once again in
our churches and schools. Christians must also practice sound
ecological principles such as recycling, using cleaner energy
sources, and the conservation of energy. Christians should
also be involved in environmental causes that seek to preserve
the beauty of the land and promote responsible mining and use
of our natural resources.
Although nature is affected by the fall, we must be involved

in the healing process from the fall. Christians must restore
the relationship between God and man which is done through the
ministry of the gospel. We must also seek to restore the
proper view of our role in caring for the environment.
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Avatar: New Technology, Old
Message
James Cameron’s hit movie Avatar presents dazzling new
animation technology and special effects yet an old message
and a familiar story: when mankind embraces the pantheist
worldview, there will result a oneness with nature. This
enlightened union will lead to a life of peace and paradise
upon the planet. The title of the movie itself gives its
message away—an avatar in Hinduism is an incarnation or the
descent of a deity to earth.

One of the most popular gods to appear as an avatar is Vishnu,
the preserver god and one of the three main gods in the Hindu
Pantheon. There are ten famous manifestations of Vishnu in the
sacred writings of Hinduism [Jonathan Smith, ed. The Harper
Collins Dictionary of Religion (San Francisco: Harper Collins
Publishers, 1995), 96.].
In this movie the alien race, the blue–skinned Na’Vi, live in
a forest paradise. Although they are technologically
primitive, they are superior in their understanding of true
reality and nature itself. They live an enlightened existence
for they are in communion with Eywa, the “All Mother.” Eywa is
not a personal being, as with the Christian view of God, but
an impersonal force made up of all things. Her force is
concentrated in a large sacred tree in the middle of the
sacred forest. The Na’Vi become one with Eywa when they attach
their pony tails to one of her vines. In one scene, the hero
of the movie attempts to warn Eywa of the battle soon to come
and asks for her help. However, he is told by his alien wife
that Eywa is neutral and does not get involved in issues of
justice. In the movie, death is encountered several times and
the message is that at death, one’s immaterial essence becomes
one with Eywa. This is a clear presentation of the pantheist
worldview and follows the same theme of such movies as
Pocahontas, Dances with Wolves, and Fern Gully.
The conflict occurs when humans arrive on the planet and they,
in contrast to the Na’Vi, are ignorant of Eywa and destroy the
forest for monetary reasons. The army is portrayed as evil as
they attempt to seize the sacred forest by force and mine the
valuable minerals under the sacred tree. With primitive
weapons, the alien beings defeat the well–armed humans and
rescue their planet from destruction.
This movie is an evangelistic call for mankind to embrace the
pantheistic worldview and attain oneness with the universe. As
a result, peace will come and a harmonic paradise will be
created. However, we must seriously question this message of

hope. Pantheism is embraced in several countries. We must ask
ourselves, have these countries attained a harmonic paradise?
One nation that embraces the pantheistic worldview is India.
Few would confidently state that Hinduism has brought a
beautiful paradise in that nation.
Another important facet of pantheism is that nature takes
precedence over human life. In India and Nepal, I have
witnessed cows, monkeys, and even rats receiving better care
than humans—and many are even worshipped while human beings
remain secondary. Pantheism also denies the reality of this
physical world and promotes the belief that the spirit world
represents true reality. Thus, it in fact denies true reality.
Finally, pantheism denies our humanity because it fails to
acknowledge our individuality and sin nature. As a result,
true transformation of human nature cannot occur through
pantheism.
One of the valuable messages in Avatar is the value of caring
for nature. This is one of the reasons many are attracted to
this movie. The popularity of this pantheistic message points
out a shortcoming of the Christian church in modern times. As
Christians, we are taught in Genesis to care for creation and
not exploit it. However, unlike pantheism, we do not worship
nature; instead, we are called to be stewards of what God
created. We are to value what God has created and use the
earth’s resources responsibly, not in a destructive, uncaring
manner. We are to develop technology to improve our lives and
use it in a manner that reflects care for the creation around
us. Scripture provides a clear exhortation to the church to
articulate the biblical view of the environment.
Avatar is another apologetic for pantheism, perhaps the
favorite worldview of Hollywood. However, it presents a false
hope for peace and paradise. The Christian message of hope
must be proclaimed in a compelling manner if we hope to gain
the attention of our culture. The challenge before us is to
demonstrate that Christianity offers the true message of hope.

First, the miraculous, sinless life of Christ and His
resurrection demonstrates He is the Creator, not an impersonal
force. The true message of eternal life and forgiveness of sin
is found in Christ alone. This message must be defended.
Second, the biblical principles of responsible use of
technology and care for the environment must be demonstrated.
Finally, creation is in a fallen state as the Bible teaches.
Romans 8:20-21 states, “For the creation was subjected to
frustration, not by its own choice, but by the will of the one
who subjected it, in hope that the creation itself will be
liberated from its bondage to decay and brought into the
glorious freedom of the children of God.” Creation and mankind
await the day nature will be restored fully and the curse of
sin will be taken away. This will happen not as a result of
embracing the false ideas of pantheism but with the coming of
the king of creation, Jesus Christ. Since God will restore
creation, we should move in the direction of God’s future
restoration and carefully manage and restore areas we have
destroyed.
© 2010 Probe Ministries

“Why Do Asians Not Accept
Evidential Apologetics?”
Dear Pat,
I have a question for you. When you
Philippines you mentioned that evidential
not suited for Asian/Eastern minds. Am I
do you characterize an Asian mindset in

were here in the
type apologetics is
correct? If so, how
contrast to western

mindset? What type of apologetics will suit the Asian mindset?
Evidential apologists include scholars such as Gary Habermas
and Josh McDowell. These are fine scholars and the
evidentialist approach is a fine approach. They usually begin
with the resurrection of Jesus and once they prove Jesus is
the divine Son of God, they then proceed to build their case
for Christianity from there. Since many in the East are
pantheist, they often conclude that Jesus is another holy man
and will add them to their pantheon of gods or holy men who
have attained enlightenment. I believe the most effective
approach is classical apologetics. We must first show we live
in a theistic universe. Once you show we live in a theistic
universe, then the worldview of pantheism is false. From there
we show that God uses miracles to confirm His message and His
messengers. Then we can show Jesus is the unique Son of God
through His miraculous life, death and resurrection. I believe
the best place to start is at worldviews before we go on to
Christian apologetics.
Pat Zukeran
© 2009 Probe Ministries

“Christianity
Is
Creamed
by
Apologetics!”

Getting
Islam

Lately I’ve been looking up things on Islam and Christianity,
and it seems like Christianity is getting creamed by Islam
apologetics. I mean, there are websites which show amazing

scientific accuracies in the Qur’an, like the origin of the
universe. They even attack the accuracy of the Bible and talk
about the “contradictions.” I beg you to please help me. I
mean, they do make a lot of good cases for Islam. Why
shouldn’t I believe Islam is the true faith?
Scientific accuracy does not necessarily prove a book is
divinely inspired. It simply shows it has some accurate facts.
There are numerous books that are scientifically accurate but
we would not view them as inspired. The Bible also has
numerous scientific accuracies. I have read many of the
alleged contradictions in the Bible. Most passages cited are
out of context, misinterpreted, or the science of textual
criticism is misunderstood. The Bible is inspired in its
original documents, not the copies. We have accurate copies
but the few discrepancies we have do not affect any major
doctrines. This is different from the Qur’an which claims to
be perfect, the copy we have now, they claim, is a perfect
reflection of what is in heaven.
What is interesting is that there are several errors in the
Qur’an. Here are a few scientific errors: Sura 86:5-7 states
that sperm comes from a man’s chest. Sura 23:14 says man was
created from a blood clot.
There are also several historical errors. Sura 20:85-95 states
the Samaritans tricked Moses and the Israelites during the
Exodus. The Samaritans did not exist till about 1000 years
later. One big error is that Islam denies the death and
resurrection of Jesus which is one of the best documented
events in ancient history. On what basis do they deny this? We
have too much evidence for this event. These errors put the
inspiration of the Qur’an in question.
For more information please read my articles: Jesus in the
Qur’an, The Historical Reliability of the Gospels, and The
Resurrection: Fact or Fiction?.

Patrick Zukeran
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Confucius
–
Perspective

A

Christian

The Life of Confucius
Born in 550 B.C., Confucius is considered the greatest of all
Eastern philosophers. His teachings are foundational to Asian
cultures. His writings, The Five Classics, a collection of
ancient Chinese literature, and The Four Books, a collection
of his and his disciples’ teachings, were for centuries the
standard curriculum for Chinese education.
Confucius’ teachings and biography were written many years
after his death and were edited by his disciples. Although
historians present various accounts of his life, there are
some basic facts about which we are reasonably sure. From
these basic facts, it is possible to outline the major events
of his life.
Confucius lived during the Chou Dynasty (1100 B.C. to 256
B.C.) He was born in northern China in the Lu province into a
family of humble circumstances. His father died at a young
age. Confucius began studying under the village tutor and, at
the age of fifteen, devoted his life to study. He married at
twenty but soon divorced his wife and had an aloof
relationship with his son and daughter. In his twenties, he
became a teacher and gathered a group of loyal disciples.

At this time, the land was divided among feudal lords. The
moral and social order was in a state of decay. Confucius
sought a way to restore both cultural and political order. He
believed that reform would be accomplished by educating the
leaders in the classics and his philosophy. He therefore
sought a political position of influence, from which he could
implement his principles.
When Confucius was fifty years old, tradition teaches that the
Duke of Lu appointed him to a cabinet position. Several
historians believe he eventually ascended to higher positions
of public office. Due to political disagreements and internal
conflicts, he resigned his post at fifty-five and left the
province of Lu. He then traveled from state to state for
thirteen years, seeking to persuade political leaders to adopt
his teachings. Although many lords respected him, no one gave
him a position. Discouraged by the lack of response, he
devoted his final years to teaching and writing. Before his
death in 479 B.C., he expressed his discouragement and
disillusionment regarding his career.
However, his disciples were able to gain significant positions
in government after his death. They modified his teachings and
added their own insights and centuries such that Confucianism
later shaped Chinese culture by becoming the official religion
of China. The values he espoused of education, family loyalty,
work ethic, value of traditions, conformity to traditional
standards, honoring of ancestors, and unquestioning obedience
to superiors remain entrenched in Asian culture.
There is much to appreciate regarding the life and teachings
of Confucius. Christians would agree with his philosophy of
ethics, government responsibility, and social conduct on
several points. These similarities provide bridges upon which
we can build meaningful dialogue with those in East Asian
Cultures. These values make East Asian people open to the
message of Christ. Despite the similarities in ethics, there
are some major differences between Christianity and

Confucianism that are important to identify. This work will
highlight these differences and provide ways we can
effectively share Christ with those in East Asian cultures.

The Metaphysics of Confucius
Confucianism, as its founder taught, is not a religion in the
traditional sense; rather, it is an ethical code. Chinese
culture was steeped in the religion of animism, a belief that
gods and spirits dwelt in natural formations. Along with an
animistic worldview, there was a belief in ancestor worship.
The spirits of the dead needed to be honored and cared for by
the living family members.
However, Confucius avoided spiritual issues in his teachings.
Although he believed in spirits and the supernatural, he did
not feel the need to devote extensive efforts in teaching
about them. Rather, he was humanistic and rationalistic in his
outlook. According to David Noss, author of A History of the
World’s Religions, Confucius’ “position on matters of faith
was this: whatever seemed contrary to common sense in popular
tradition and whatever did not serve any discoverable social
purpose, he regarded coldly.”{1} The answer to the cultural
and social problems was found in humanity itself, not in
anything supernatural. This is further exhibited in the
following three references:
1) A disciple of Confucius wrote, “The master never talked of
prodigies, feats of strength, disorders or spirits”{2}
2) Confucius himself stated, “To devote oneself earnestly to
one’s duty to humanity, and while respecting the spirits, to
keep aloof from them, may be called wisdom.”{3}
3) In the Waley translation of the Analects, Confucius stated,
“Our master’s views concerning culture and the outward
insignia of goodness, we are permitted to hear; but about
man’s nature and the ways of heaven, he will not tell us

anything at all.”{4}
In the Confucian system a divine being does not have a
significant role; his philosophy is man-centered and relies on
self-effort. Man is sufficient to attain the ideal character
through education, self-effort, and self-reflection. His
system articulated the proper conduct in relationships,
ceremony, and government. The core problem of mankind
according to Confucius is that people are not educated and do
not know how to conduct themselves properly in their societal
roles. The chief goal of life is to become educated and live a
moral life.
However, Confucius acknowledges a supreme power which
established the moral order of the universe. This he refers to
as the “Mandate of Heaven.” The “Mandate of Heaven” may also
refer to fate and events occuring in life which are beyond the
control of the individual. The just rule and the virtuous man
live in accord with this moral order. This is the moral order
that lies behind the Confucian ethical system. One must be
careful not to violate the will of heaven. Confucius wrote,
“He who put himself in the wrong with Heaven has no means of
expiation left.”{5} Some scholars believe the uses of the term
reveals that Confucius was referring at times to a supreme
being.{6} After his death, Confucianism evolved, combining
with Chinese traditional religions and Buddhism to add a
spiritual component.
In contrast, Christianity is God-centered. It is built on a
relationship with a personal God who is involved in the world.
Confucius focused on life here on this earth. Jesus focused on
life in eternity. For Jesus, what happens in eternity has
ramifications for life here on earth. In Matthew 6:19 Jesus
stated, “Do not store up for yourselves treasures on earth,
where moth and rust destroy, and where thieves break in and
steal. But store up for yourselves treasure in heaven where
moth and rust do not destroy and where thieves do not break in
and steal.” Here we see a contrast in the perspectives of

Jesus and Confucius.

The Ethics of Confucius
Three key principles are emphasized in the teachings of
Confucius: the principle of Li, the principle of Jen, and the
principle of Chun-Tzu. The term Li has several meanings which
are often translated as propriety, reverence, courtesy,
ritual, or the ideal standard of conduct. It is what Confucius
believed to be the ideal standard of religious, moral, and
social conduct.
The second key concept is the principle of Jen. It is the
fundamental virtue of Confucian teaching. Jen is the virtue of
goodness and benevolence. It is expressed through recognition
of value and concern in others regardless of their rank or
class. In the Analects, Confucius summarizes the principle of
Jen in this statement often called the silver rule: “Do not do
to others what you would not like them to do to you.”{7} Li
provides the structure for social interaction; Jen makes it a
moral system.
The third important concept is that of Chun-Tzu, the idea of
the true gentleman. It is the man who lives by the highest
ethical standards. The gentleman displays five virtues: selfrespect,
generosity,
sincerity,
persistence,
and
benevolence.{8} His relationships are described as follows: as
a son he is always loyal, as a father he is just and kind, as
an official he is loyal and faithful, as a husband he is
righteous and just, and as a friend, he is faithful and
tactful.{9} If all men lived by the principles of Li and Jen
and strove to the character of the true gentlemen, justice,
and harmony would rule the empire.
The Christian would find himself in agreement with many of
Confucius’ ethical principles and virtues. A Christian would
also agree with many of the character qualities of the true
gentleman and seek to develop those qualities.

What accounts for the similarity in ethics in Confucianism and
other religious systems is that which Paul states in Romans 2:
within every man there exists a God-given conscience or
natural law that guides our moral conduct. This is because we
are created in the image of God, and thus we reflect His
character. However, similarity in ethical codes does not mean
the religions are the same.
The key difference can be identified by examining the silver
rule of Confucius in contrast with the greatest commandment of
Christ. Confucian law is summarized by the silver rule;
however, Jesus summarizes his teachings this way: “Love the
Lord your God with all your heart, with all your soul, and
with all your mind. This is the first and greatest
commandment. And the second is like it: Love your neighbor as
yourself” (Matthew 22:38.) Confucius believed that in order to
truly achieve the principles of Li, Jen, and the character of
the true gentleman, one must look within oneself. Jesus takes
His teaching a step further. All His principles revolve first
around a relationship with God. We only truly love our fellow
man and live the righteous life God calls us to after our
nature is transformed by the work of God’s Holy Spirit which
comes to indwell all who trust in Christ.

Nature of Man
The Confucian philosophy is built on the foundational belief
in the goodness of human nature.{10} The Analects state, “The
Master said, ‘Is goodness indeed so far away? If we really
wanted goodness, we should find that it was at our side.’”{11}
He further taught that all individuals are capable of
attaining the highest virtue. He stated, “Has anyone ever
managed to do Good with his whole might even as long as the
space of a single day? I think not. Yet I for my part have
never seen anyone give up such an attempt because he had not
the strength to go on.”{12} In other words, all individuals
are capable through self-effort to attain the ideal goodness.

Confucian disciple Mencius further develops this stating,
“Man’s nature is naturally good just as water naturally flows
downward.”{13} This innate goodness can be developed and
actualized through education, self-reflection, and discipline.
Study in the six arts, which include ceremony, music, archery,
charioteering, writing, and mathematics, develop one’s
character.
However, despite man being naturally good, Confucius faced
reality honestly. He questioned whether it was possible to
ever truly attain to the level of the true gentleman.
Confucius stated, “I for my part have never yet seen one who
really cared for goodness, nor one who really abhorred
wickedness.”{14} He said of himself, “As to being a divine
sage or even a good man, far be it from me to make any such
claim.”{15} He further stated, “The master said, the ways of
the true gentleman are three. I myself have met with success
in none of them.”{16} However, if man by nature is good, why
can we not attain that which should be natural to us?
The Bible is built on a contrasting view of man. It teaches
that man is created in the image of God and was thus
originally good. However, because of the fall in Genesis 3,
man is now sinful and in rebellion toward God. Therefore, his
natural tendency is to disobey the commandments of God, and he
is driven to please himself. Paul states in Romans 7:18, “I
have the desire to do good, but I cannot carry it out.” As
Confucius observed, no man is able to live up to the standards
of the “True Gentleman” or God’s commands because man’s nature
is sinful and in need of transformation.
According to the Bible, good education is a positive step
toward helping man change, but it falls short. Man is in need
of a heart transformation. Life transformation occurs when a
person enters into a personal relationship with God through
His Son Jesus Christ. One’s nature is transformed because
God’s Spirit indwells an individual. Although the Christian is
not capable of living out the principles of God’s law

flawlessly, he is not left to live a holy life on his own
strength. God provides man the indwelling of His Holy Spirit
to enable man to live in obedience to God’s law.

Relationships
Central to Confucius’ teaching are relationships and social
roles. There are five great relationships.{17} If these
attitudes are practiced, there will be harmony among all:
1. Kindness in the father and obedient devotion in the son
2. Gentility in the eldest brother and humility and respect
in the younger
3. Righteous behavior in the husband and obedience in the
wife
4. Humane consideration in elders and deference in juniors
5. Benevolence in rulers and loyalty of ministers and
subjects
The most important relationship is the family as it is the
basic unit of all humanity. Consistent with the pantheistic
world view, he did not believe in an individual self or soul.
Rather, roles and relationships define a person. The goal of
living is to achieve harmony by acting appropriately within
those roles and relationships because the harmony of
relationships within the family can extend into the life of
the community and the world. The way individuals relate to
their family members influences how they treat members of the
community. This, in turn, affects relationships beyond the
community. Thus, harmonious family relationships lead to
harmonious relationships in the community. If there is discord
in the family, this will likewise carry over into the
community.
In the family unit, the father is the key figure. He must be a

good example to his sons. It is the son’s duty to obey without
questioning and honor his father even after his father’s
death. When the father dies, obedience is then given to the
oldest brother. Confucius stated, “Meng I Tzu asked about the
treatment of parents. The Master said, ‘Never disobey! . . .
While they are alive, serve them according to ritual. When
they die, bury them according to ritual and sacrifice to them
according to ritual.’”{18}
Confucius taught that government should be for the people.
Feudal lords are to be responsive to the needs of the people
they govern. If the rulers lived by the highest principles,
the people would then follow, and there would be reform from
the greatest to the least. The duty of those in subordinate
positions is to be unquestioningly loyal to their superior.
Confucius stated, “It is said that if good people work for a
country for a hundred years, it is possible to overcome
violence and eliminate killing. This saying is indeed
true.”{19} Confucius believed that a good society would be
achieved through education.
There are points of agreement between Confucius and the Bible.
Confucius believed the virtues he espoused are lived out in
relationships. The same is true for Christianity; our
relationship with God is reflected in our relationships with
one another. The truth of the Christian life is lived out in a
community, not in isolation. The family is the key social
unit, and the father is the leader of the family. However,
Christianity takes relationships one step further than
Confucius. Not only can we have the five relationships
espoused by Confucius, we can also have a personal
relationship with God. It is from this connection that our
earthly relationships find their greatest meaning.

A Final Critique
There is much in the teachings of Confucius that I have found
commendable. His moral values often parallel those taught in

the Bible. As previously mentioned, the Bible teaches that we
are created in the image of God, and, therefore, we reflect
His moral character. His moral law code is embedded on our
hearts (Rom. 2). Most people of Asian descent may not be
strict adherents to Confucianism, but they are all influenced
by his philosophy. Anyone seeking to serve in Asian cultures
would find it worthwhile to read his works. Confucianism is
very adaptable and fluid in its structure. That has been a
weakness, but it has also a strength of the system since it
allows Confucianism to join other inclusive religious systems.
There are several significant differences, and, I believe,
deficiencies within Confucian philosophy.
First, Confucianism falls short as a comprehensive life view
because it fails to address several key issues. The Confucian
system does not answer the key questions such as, Why does the
universe exist? How do we explain its origin? What is the
meaning of mankind’s existence in the universe? What happens
after death? These are universal questions that must be
addressed. Man is a spiritual being, and this philosophy
leaves one spiritually void. The Bible teaches that God has
set eternity in the heart of men (Eccl. 3:11.) The longing for
spiritual answers is a universal need. For this reason,
Confucian philosophy eventually combined with Chinese Folk
religion and Buddhism. Nonetheless, it still fails to provide
complete answers.
Second, Confucius taught there was an overarching morality and
will called the “Mandate of Heaven” which guided the universe.
The Mandate of Heaven is the moral order established by
heaven. Some believe Confucius was referring to an impersonal
force; others believe he was referring to a personal being. In
either case, Confucius felt the heavens (or the one in heaven)
do not communicate with people. Confucius stated, “Heaven does
not speak; yet the four seasons run their course thereby, the
hundred creatures, each after its kind, are born thereby.
Heaven does no speaking!”{20} in contrast, the Bible teaches

that we can have a relationship with the one who established
the moral order. God is involved with creation and has made
the way for a relationship with Him possible through His son
(Jn. 3:16). The creator of all things has communicated with us
through His Word and His Son. He also invites us to commune
with Him in prayer and intimate fellowship. The imagery of the
Shepherd and His sheep found in Psalm 23 and John 10 reflect
His desire for a close relationship with us.
Third, Confucius built his philosophy on the belief that man
is basically good. However, despite this, Confucius honestly
admitted that no one had attained the level of the true
gentleman. Confucius stated, “I for my part have never yet
seen one who really cared for goodness, nor one who really
abhorred wickedness.”{21} He said of himself, “…the Ways of
the true gentleman are three. I myself have met with success
in none of them.”{22} If man is good by nature, we must ask
why we cannot attain what should be natural to us.
The Bible is built on a contrasting view of man. It teaches
that man is created in the image of God but fallen in sin and
rebellious toward God. Therefore, his natural tendency is to
disobey the commandments of God and please himself. Paul
states in Romans 7:18, “I have the desire to do good, but I
cannot carry it out.” Good education is a positive step toward
helping man change, but it falls short. Man is in need of a
heart transformation. Life transformation occurs when a person
enters into a personal relationship with God and God’s Spirit
transforms one’s nature through the indwelling and enabling
power of His Holy Spirit.

Conclusion
Confucius teaches many valuable ethical principles that are
consistent with Biblical teaching. This offers Christians a
good way to build bridges with many in East Asian cultures.
However, the spiritual void in Confucianism is a great
weakness; however, it provides a wonderful opportunity to

present the case for Christianity.
Christianity offers a comprehensive life view, for it explains
the nature of God, our relationship to Him, the origin of
creation, and what happens after death. In Confucian teaching,
one cannot communicate with the creator, but in Christianity,
the Creator invites us and makes the way possible for a
relationship with Him through His Son Jesus. Finally, true
transformation of one’s nature will not occur through
education, but rather through the Holy Spirit indwelling the
believer in Christ.
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Islam
Day
in
Hawaii
Misinterpreting Tolerance

–

May 20, 2009
On May 6, 2009, the Hawaii State Senate overwhelmingly passed
a bill by a 22-3 vote to recognize September 24th, 2009 as Islam
Day. The reason for this bill was to recognize “the rich

religious, scientific, cultural and artistic contributions
that Islam and the Islamic world have made. It does not call
for any spending or organized celebration of Islam Day.”{1}
Democrat Senator Will Espero presented his reason for this
bill stating, “We are a state of tolerance. We understand that
people have different beliefs. We may not all agree on every
single item and issue out there, but to say and highlight the
negativity of the Islamic people is an insult to the majority
of believers who are good law-abiding citizens of the
world.”{4}
How should we approach this issue as believers in Christ? I
believe there are two points we should be very concerned
about. First, I agree with Sen. Will Espero that the majority
of Muslims are peaceful, law-abiding citizens. However, I do
not believe Islam is a religion of tolerance and peace. The
teachings of Islam’s sacred works and its history reveal this
to be the case.
Throughout the Qur’an Muslims are commanded to spread Islam
through the use of force. When Muhammad first began preaching
his message, he did teach tolerance of Jews and Christians as
he attempted to win converts from these religions. Sura 2:256
teaches that there is to be “no compulsion in religion.”
However, as he grew in power and the Jews and Christians
rejected his message, these commands were later abrogated by
later commands to fight against unbelievers in holy war.
Sura 9:5 teaches, “But when the forbidden months are past,
then fight and slay the pagans wherever you find them, and
seize them, beleaguer them, and lie in wait for them in every
stratagem (of war); but if they repent, and establish regular
prayers and practice regular charity, then open the way for
them, for Allah is oft-forgiving, most merciful.”
Sura 9:29 states, “Fight against those who believe not in
Allah, nor in the last day, nor forbid that which has been

forbidden by Allah and His messenger and those who
acknowledge not the religion of truth among the people of the
Scripture (Jews and Christians), until they pay the Jizyah
(tax) with willing submission and feel themselves subdued.”
The Qur’an teaches holy war against unbelievers. Muhammad also
represents the perfect model for Muslims to copy. Muslims are
called to imitate him in all aspects of life. Islamic scholar
John Esposito writes, “Muslims look to Muhammad’s example for
guidance in all aspects of life: how to treat friends as well
as enemies, what to eat and drink, how to make love and war….
His impact on Muslim life cannot be overestimated, since he
served as both religious and political head of Medina: prophet
of God, ruler, military commander, chief judge, lawgiver….
Traditions of the Prophet provide guidance for personal
hygiene, dress, eating, marriage, treatment of wives,
diplomacy, and warfare.”{5}
What kind of leader and model was Muhammad? He was a warrior.
The history of Islam records his raids on caravans, battles,
and the merciless killing of those who disagreed with him. The
first biography of Muhammad states he fought twenty-seven
battles in which thousands were killed.{6} His successors
followed in his footsteps, spreading Islam through jihad
attacking the countries of Africa, Asia, and Europe. Many of
these countries posed no threat to Muslims nor were they
aggressive towards Islam. For example, Egypt was not
aggressive towards Islam, yet they were attacked and the
Muslims killed over four million Egyptians. The nations of
Europe posed no threat yet Islam invaded Europe and nearly
conquered Europe until Charles Martel repulsed them in 732
A.D.
Most Muslims are peaceful but the religion of Islam is not a
religion of tolerance and peace. In reading some of the
authoritative sources of Islam, the Qur’an, the Hadith
(sayings and actions of Muhammad), and the earliest biography

of Muhammad, one will soon realize this to be the case.
Therefore, it is dangerous to tolerate a religion that
promotes intolerance and the use of force on unbelievers.
Observe the history of Islam when they became the majority and
instilled Sharia Law in a country. Once Sharia Law is
instituted, they do not tolerate other faiths. In passing this
bill, the leaders of Hawaii send the unbalanced message that
we will honor this religion and its values, yet ignore the
dangers it poses. I believe the leaders of Hawaii do not know
what this religion teaches, and its history. It is dangerous
then to honor a religion that poses such a threat to our
nation and civilization.
Second, there is a misunderstanding of tolerance. Senators
state tolerance as a reason to honor Islam. However, true
tolerance has moral guidelines and limits. A tolerant society
should not tolerate pedophiles or the abuse of women or racial
discrimination. Tolerance does not mean all religions and
values are equal and true, and therefore should be allowed to
permeate a culture. However, this appears to be the definition
the leaders of Hawaii are going by. True tolerance has its
limits; it does not tolerate all beliefs. Should we tolerate
racism and groups like the KKK that promote this belief? Would
we in the name of tolerance have a KKK day? What about Nazism?
What about the Taliban?
If we are to tolerate all beliefs as equally valid and true
and worthy of recognition, we will end up allowing groups like
these to permeate our culture. Philosopher Karl Popper states,
“If we extend unlimited tolerance even to those who are
intolerant, if we are not prepared to defend a tolerant
society against the onslaught of the intolerant, then the
tolerant will be destroyed, and tolerance with them.”{7}
Unlimited tolerance with no moral guidelines will eventually
lead to the downfall of our civilization as we allow false
ideologies to destroy the moral foundations of our nation.
I ask the leaders of Hawaii to study the religion of Islam and

its history from its beginning to what is occurring now in
Europe. I believe Islam represents one of the great threats to
western civilization and if we do not stand against its ideas,
we may soon succumb to its tyranny.
For more information please see Probe’s articles on Islam and
the author’s Web site at www.evidenceandanswers.org.
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